

# **DEPARTMENT OF**

**HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES** 



Stacie Weeks, JD MPH Administrator

DIVISION OF HEALTH CARE FINANCING AND POLICY Helping people. It's who we are and what we do.

Si necesitas ayuda traduciendo este mensaje, por favor escribe a <u>dhcfp@dhcfp.nv.gov</u>, o llame (702) 668-4200 o (775) 687-1900 如果希望获得本文件的翻译版本,请提交申请至 <u>dhcfp@dhcfp.nv.gov</u>; (702) 668-4200 o (775) 687-1900

#### Notice of Meeting to Solicit Public Comments and Intent to Act Upon Amendments to the State Plan for Medicaid Services

#### Public Hearing November 28, 2023 Summary

Date and Time of Meeting:	November 28, 2023, at 10:02 AM
Name of Organization:	State of Nevada, Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS), Division of Health Care Financing and Policy (DHCFP)
Place of Meeting:	DHCFP 1100 E. William Street First Floor Conference Room

#### <u>Teleconference and/or Microsoft Teams Attendees</u> (Note: This List May Not Include All Participants, Just Those Who Identified Themselves)

Carson City, Nevada 89701

Malinda Southard, Deputy Administrator, DHCFP Karen Griffin, Senior Deputy Attorney General Casey Angres, DHCFP	Angel-Leigh Fischer, Washoe County School District Michelle Soule, Division of Welfare and Supportive Services (DWSS)
Evette Cullen, DHCFP	April Caughron, DHCFP
Elizabeth Scott, DHCFP	Kimberly Adams, DHCFP
Lisa Dyer, DHCFP	Sean Linehan, DHCFP
Tanya Benitez, DHCFP	Stephanie Sadabseng, DHCFP
Kayla	Candace McCLain-Williams, DHCFP
Marcel Brown, DHCFP	Alicia Roman, DHCFP
Julie Gwin, Northern Nevada HOPES	Carin Hennessey, DHCFP
Dr. Susan Priestman, American Physical Therapy	Alexandra Garcia, DHCFP
Association of Nevada	Brooke Gruger, Liberty Dental Plan
Christina Gaglione	Daniel H. Stewart, Brownstein Hyatt Farber Schreck, LLP
Ferrari Reeder Public Affairs (FRPA)	Belz & Case Government Affairs Scribe by Rewatch
Dev Bararia	Rianna White, Fidelis-Rx
Ariana Sherman, Clark County Nevada	Cheri Glockner, Silver Summit Health Plan (SSHP)
Basil Dibsie, Wellpoint	Nancy Kane, CCDS
Areli Alarcon	Michael Gorden, DHCFP
Jessica Vannucci, DHCFP	Sabrina Schnur, Belz & Case

Laura Kniola, Clark County School District Carissa Pearce, Health Policy Manager, Children's Advocacy Alliance Zach R. Kaelyne Day, DHCFP Kenneth Kunke, Roseman University of Health Sciences Lucille Wroldsen, DHCFP Nancy Kuhles, NV Speech, Language, Hearing Association Elyse Monroy-Marsala, Belz & Case Travis Walker, Community Health Alliance (CHA) Ivan Chatterley, Myriad Tashanae Glass, DHCFP Luke Lim. Anthem Sherron Dickenson, CCSD Amy Shogren, Black & Wadhams Dawnesha Powell, Silver Summit Health Plan (SSHP) Shirish S. Limaye, SSHP Morgan Biaselli, SSGR Stephanie Pocchia, Nevada Department of Education Ivy Y. Burns, CCSD Meskerem Kassa, CCSD Paula Konomos, Evergreen HealthCare Holly Long, CHA Stephanie Cook, Department of Health and Human Services, (DHHS) Keith Benson, DHCFP Keri Kelley, Silver Summit Health (SSH) Rvan Studebaker, Breana Taylor, Department of Education Jeana C. Piroli, Washoe Schools JoAnne DeFoe, Absolute Dental Joy Thomas, Anthem Kurt Karst, DHCFP Amy Levin, MD, Anthem Mary Wherry, CHA Catherine Vairo, DHCFP Tarsha L. Austin, Clark County School District (CCSD) Verona M. Sutton-Dunn Mark Rosenberg, Fidelis-Rx Mary Gilbertson, UCare

Sandra Stone, Division of Child and Family Services (DCFS) Rachael Devine, DHCFP Brian Evans, The Perkins Company Chris Bosse, Renown Angela Mangum, MBA-HCM. CBCS, WestCare Laurie Curfman, Liberty Dental Plan Sheri Gaunt, DHCFP Ellen Flowers, DHCFP Alex Tanchek - Silver State Government Relations Serene Pack. DHCFP Ester Quilici, Vitality Unlimited Briza Virgen, DHCFP Amber Regina C. De Rosa, Anthem Margaret L. Keteian, Anthem Lori Follett, DHCFP Keiko Duncan, DHCFP Maria Reyes, Fidelis-Rx Francisco J. Morales-Sánchez, Brownstein Hyatt Farber Schreck Jackie Matter, Anthem Katie M. Nease, United Healthcare (UHC) Beth Slamowitz, Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) Amy Roukie Christy Nguyen, Fidelis-RX Trey Delap Theresa Carsten, DHCFP Vickie S. Ives, Division of Public and Behavioral Health (DPBH) Ky Plaskon, DHCFP Dawn Tann, DHHS Lovia "Vi" Larkin, Vitality Unlimited Skyler Basanez Brooke Greenlee, Elevance Health Celina Dr. Ken Higbee-ECSD Jessica Medulla, Washoe County School District

#### Introduction:

Casey Angres, Chief of Division Compliance, DHCFP, opened the Public Hearing introducing herself, Malinda Southard, Deputy Administrator, DHCFP, and Karen Griffin, Senior Deputy Attorney General.

Casey Angres – The notice for this public hearing was published on October 26, 2023, and revised on November 9, 2023, in accordance with Nevada Statute 422.2369.

1. **Public Comments:** Nancy Kuhles' comments have been entered in the Medicaid Services Manual (MSM) Public Hearing Summary for Item 9.

#### 2. Discussion of Amendments to the State Plan for Medicaid Services and Solicitation of Public Comments

#### Subject: Supplement 2 to Attachment 3.1-A – Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT)

Sarah Dearborn, Behavioral Health Benefits Coverage Chief, DHCFP, presented DHCFP is proposing a State Plan Amendment (SPA) to Supplement 2 to Attachment 3.1-A – Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT) on Pages 3, 4, and 8. These proposed amendments will allow for services of a pharmacist to assess a patient to determine if the patient has an Opioid Use Disorder (OUD), determine whether MAT is appropriate, counsel the patient, and prescribe and dispense a drug for MAT at a rate equal to the rate of reimbursement provided to a Physician provider type (PT 20), Physician Assistant (PT 77), or an Advanced Practice Registered Nurse (PT 24) as required through the passing of Assembly Bill (AB) 156 of the 82nd Legislative Session.

This proposed change affects all Medicaid-enrolled providers delivering MAT services for OUD. Those PTs include, but are not limited to: Physician, M.D., Osteopath, D.O., (PT 20), Advance Practice Registered Nurse, (PT 24), Nurse Midwife, (PT 74), Physician's Assistant, (PT 77), Pharmacist (PT 91), Methadone Clinic, (PT 17, Specialty 171), and Substance Use Agency Model (PT 17, Specialty, 215).

There is an estimated increase in annual aggregate expenditures for State Fiscal Years (SFY) 2024 and 2025.

SFY 24	\$1 <i>,</i> 926
SFY 25	\$4,016

The effective date of this change is January 1, 2024.

At the conclusion of Sarah Dearborn's presentation, Casey Angres asked Malinda Southard and Karen Griffin if they had any questions or comments, they had none.

Public Comments: There were none.

Casey Angres – closed the Public Hearing for State Plan for Supplement 2 to Attachment 3.1-A – Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT).

#### 3. Discussion of Amendments to the State Plan for Medicaid Services and Solicitation of Public Comments

#### Subject: 12 Month Postpartum

Stephanie Sadabseng, Social Services Program Specialist in the Medical Benefits Coverage Unit, DHCFP, presented a Nevada Medicaid SPA is being proposed to State Plan Attachment 2.2-A Page 24, Attachment 2.2-A Page 5, Attachment 3.1-A Page 8, and Attachment 3.1-B Page 7 as a result of the passage of Senate Bill (SB) 232 during the 82<sup>nd</sup> Legislative Session. The proposed amendment is to update the postpartum period from 60 days to 12 months.

This proposed SPA may affect but is not limited to the following PTs as listed on the agenda.

There is an estimated increase in annual aggregate expenditures for State Fiscal Years (SFY) 2024 and 2025.

SFY 24	\$5,332,398
SFY 25	\$10,419,149

The effective date of this new policy is January 1, 2024, pending CMS approval of the SPA.

At the conclusion of Stephanie Sadabseng's presentation, Casey Angres asked Malinda Southard and Karen Griffin if they had any questions or comments, they had none.

**Public Comments:** Casey Angres advised there was written comment on this item from Dr. Susan Priestman. Dr. Susan Priestman also read part of the letter which is attached.

Carissa Pearce, Health Policy Manager, Children's Advocacy Alliance, advised they advocate and support for the expansion of postpartum coverage from 65 days to 12 months of continuous coverage during the 82nd Legislative Session. They are very excited this policy is being discussed and really appreciate the state's action to implement. Carissa Pearce said they wanted to reiterate the services that are expected to be provided as in the bill text. They recognize the medical care following the pregnancy should include the creation of a plan for the postpartum care and a comprehensive postpartum visit, and the postpartum person should be communicated with throughout this period of time. The expected services should align with current standards of care. The postpartum visit is expected to include screenings for physical, social, and psychosocial wellbeing of the person following pregnancy with any necessary referrals for further assessment and treatment. Treatment is expected for any complications from pregnancy and childbirth, such as the pelvic floor disorders and postpartum depression. All necessary referrals should be included. The care should also include a screening for cardiovascular disease and any necessary referrals. Finally, postpartum care is expected to include resources and care related to the loss of a pregnancy. They recognize that expanding postpartum coverage will have a profound effect on Nevada's pregnant population, families, and children by reducing the need for emergency services and ensuring access to essential resources. Most pregnancy associated deaths in the postpartum period happen after 65 days and over 60 percent of the total maternal deaths related to pregnancy are preventable with support from medical services and preventive measures. This policy will likely have a huge impact on saving postpartum, pregnant people's lives. As we can imagine, maternal death affects the entire family as partners become widowed parents and children are losing a parent, increasing their risk of detrimental health outcomes and poor development. The expansion of postpartum coverage will save lives and ensure coverage during a highly vulnerable period so families can focus on healing and bonding. Carissa Pearce advised they are very passionate about the health and wellbeing of our children, families, and pregnant people in Nevada, and they see this expansion as a necessary step in creating a healthier tomorrow.

Casey Angres – closed the Public Hearing for State Plan for Medicaid Services – 12 Month Postpartum.

# 4. Discussion of proposed Amendments to the State Plan for Medicaid Services and solicitation of public comments

#### Subject: Eligibility Groups

Michelle Soule, Nevada Check Up Program Specialist, DWSS, presented the State's authority per 81<sup>st</sup> Legislative Session, Senate Bill 420. DWSS is proposing to increase the income limit for pregnant women applying for Medicaid from the current limit of 165% of the Federal Poverty Level (FPL), to 185% of the FPL. This increase will expand the number of women who could qualify for Medicaid during their pregnancy.

The following PTs listed on the agenda may be affected by this change.

An estimated increase in annual aggregate expenditures has been amended since the agenda was posted, the new amounts are:

For SFY 2024: \$4,266,669 For SFY 2025: \$10,518,658

The effective date of change is January 1, 2024, pending CMS approval.

At the conclusion of Michelle Soule's presentation, Casey Angres asked Malinda Southard and Karen Griffin if they had any questions or comments, they had none.

Public Comments: There were none.

Casey Angres – closed the Public Hearing for Payment for Eligibility Groups.

#### 5. Adjournment

There were no further comments and Casey Angres closed the Public Hearing at 10:22 AM.

\*An Audio (CD) version of this meeting is available through the DHCFP Compliance office. For more detailed information on any of the handouts, submittals, testimony and or comments please contact Jenifer Graham at documentcontrol@dhcfp.nv.gov with any questions.

#### Public Comment on State Plan Amendments for Medicaid Services November 28, 2023 Dr. Susan Priestman, Physical Therapist Board-Certified Specialist in Orthopedic PT President of the American Physical Therapy Assoc.- Nevada

First off, I'm thrilled for the passage of SB232 for the post-partum women of Nevada as this truly will alleviate so many un-necessary sequala from pregnancy and childbirth.

Pelvic health PTs that specialize in the postpartum population treat a variety of diagnoses that can range from SIJ dysfunction, pubic symphysis dysfunction, stress incontinence and other urinary symptoms, pelvic organ prolapse, and painful vaginal penetration. The physical therapy community that specializes in the care for post-partum patients have developed tests and protocols to safely return postpartum patients to running, lifting and other more physical exercise.

Postpartum patients typically are not given detailed instruction from their obstetricians on how to return to these activities but physical therapists can ensure that a patient has sufficient strength and flexibility required for heavier impact. Oftentimes, the postpartum time period may be a turning point in a patient's relationship with health and exercise and physical therapy can help ensure the relationship will continue to improve and avoid becoming a burden on the healthcare system in the future.

We have good data that states children will exercise more if their mothers have increased levels of physical activity. Pelvic floor PTs treating postpartum patients are not only treating the issues a patient is currently having, we are also setting them up for a lifetime of health, and likely improving the overall health of their children.

I would like to submit for your review a very important study entitled "The Economic Value of Physical Therapy in the United States". This recently published report scrutinizes many common health conditions that when managed by physical therapy not only saves healthcare dollars but also provides healthy, more permanent, effective, and less invasive treatments to patients seeking a cure.

Part of this report focuses on stress urinary incontinence, a common and potentially lifelong consequence of childbearing if left untreated. Choosing physical therapy over injections to treat urinary incontinence results in an average net benefit of \$10,129 per episode of care. Thus, PT for this condition and many others I have mentioned should be a first line of care for patients suffering from these conditions. Physical therapists are direct access practitioners and do not need referral from physicians but are excellent at triaging and referring patients as necessary.

I submitted this statement as well as the aforementioned reports to your work group and also entertain any questions you may have.

Attachments: Value of PT\_SUI.pdf economic\_value\_pt\_u.s.\_report\_from\_apta-report.pdf Impact of parents physical activity.pdf

# The Economic Value of Physical Therapy in the United States

A Report From the American Physical Therapy Association





September 2023

### Foreword

The American Physical Therapy Association's vision is "transforming society by optimizing movement to improve the human experience." All our efforts — whether through advocacy on Capitol Hill, federal agencies, payors, or state legislatures, as well as leadership in setting professional standards, or increasing consumer awareness of the benefits of physical therapy — focus on achieving this vision.

Physical therapists and physical therapist assistants provide undisputed value to individuals in their health journey and toward their quality of life, delivering cost-effective services within the U.S. health care system. Collectively, healthier individuals result in a healthier society, which delivers value to individuals, communities, and countries. A commitment to this ideal is central to who we are and what we do as the American Physical Therapy Association and as physical therapists and physical therapist assistants.

In recent years, the physical therapy profession, along with our colleagues in other areas of health care, has weathered particularly difficult times. A global pandemic and the ensuing economic crisis disrupted the already fluctuating environment of a continuing transformation of the health care system. The result has been continued cuts in payment and a growing administrative burden that make it increasingly challenging to provide quality patient care. Throughout this ongoing evolution, and particularly during the public health emergency, physical therapists and physical therapist assistants have stepped up and provided heroic care. It is critical, now more than ever, to act with intention to show just how valuable physical therapy is, not only to individuals but also to the health care system and our national economy. It is imperative that we make clear the important role physical therapists and physical therapist services is essential.

Demonstrating value in health care and in physical therapy is not new. In 2006, Porter and Teisberg published the landmark article <u>"Redefining Health Care: Creating Value-Based Competition on Results"</u> in the Harvard Business School Press, which is widely credited with initiating the current value-based era. The article aligned with the federal Tax Relief and Health Care Act passed that same year. This law initiated value-based purchasing under Medicare through a program to incentivize payment for outcomes, and physical therapists were eligible to participate. A 2013 article by Jewell, et al., <u>"Delivering the Physical Therapy Value Proposition: A Call to Action,"</u> published in PTJ: Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation Journal, further expanded the value proposition for the physical therapy profession.

For decades, our profession has delivered cost-effective care and engaged in efforts to demonstrate this to policymakers and the public. Researchers have shown the effectiveness of our practice through a growing body of evidence that supports the high-value, lower-cost interventions physical therapy offers the health care system and patients. Our new report, "The Economic Value of Physical Therapy in the United States," is based on this body of evidence. It consolidates the case we are building into one resource and illustrates the incredible value of physical therapy. This report is intended to be disseminated, discussed, and accepted by the public, policymakers, and payers for a healthier health care system for patients and populations.

While we cannot eliminate risk or fully address the challenges in front of us, the physical therapy profession can take steps to exercise our unique position of leadership to drive change and empower



our members to be recognized as the outstanding health care professionals they strive to be. "The Economic Value of Physical Therapy in the United States" is the next step toward this goal.

Not only do these evidence-based findings demonstrate the value that physical therapists and physical therapist assistants provide today, but "The Economic Value of Physical Therapy in the United States" is a dynamic resource that will evolve over time and, more importantly, empowers APTA and its members, to tell our story, to engage policymakers, payers, employers, and consumers, and to begin to re-shape the ways in which those outside the profession understand and implement policies and programs to best leverage the value of physical therapy.

Do not just read this report — join us in sharing it and using it to its full potential to benefit the physical therapy profession and society for today and in the future.

Roger Herr, PT, MPA President

Jure & Mone

Justin D. Moore, PT, DPT Chief Executive Officer



# **Table of Contents**

Foreword	1
Executive Summary	4
Glossary of Terms	6
Background and Context	8
Approach and Methodology	10
Summary of Findings	17
Osteoarthritis of the Knee	20
Carpal Tunnel Syndrome	23
Low Back Pain	27
Stress Urinary Incontinence	
Lateral Epicondylitis (Tennis Elbow)	
Vascular Claudication	
Falls Prevention	40
Cancer Rehabilitation	
Future Additions to the Report	
Acknowledgements	53
References	54



# **Executive Summary**

The American Physical Therapy Association engaged Nous, an international management consultant, to examine the costs and benefits of eight condition-based physical therapist services, each of which was chosen based on the prevalence of the condition and its associated level of healthcare spending across the United States.

This report presents the results of this analysis by synthesizing the available clinical research on services delivered for each of the eight conditions and drawing comparisons between physical therapist services and non-physical therapist treatments, based on the costs associated with providing care and the benefits generated within the American health care system.

Physical therapy was found to have a net economic benefit over the alternative treatment for each of the conditions.

To create a robust basis for all claims of cost-effectiveness, we took a conservative approach to assess the net benefit of each course of care. Potential indirect, or flow-on, benefits, such as marginal productivity increases, were therefore left out of the calculations. The cost of care delivered comprised the cost of the services rendered as well as the potential cost of the patient's time spent attending physical therapy sessions (including estimated travel time to and from appointments) and, when applicable, performing their prescribed exercises.

The results show that the suite of physical therapist services investigated were clinically effective and delivered net economic benefits, with improvements in patients' quality of life exceeding the net cost of the care delivered

Osteoarthritis of the knee	Carpal tunnel syndrome	Low back pain	Stress urinary incontinence
\$13,981	\$39,533	\$4,160	\$10,129
Lateral epicondylitis (tennis elbow)	Vascular claudication	Falls prevention	Cancer rehabilitation
\$10,739	\$24,125	\$2,144	\$3,514

The eight conditions analyzed for this report, and the average net benefit of physical therapist services per episode of care, are summarized below.

The results in this report demonstrate that, where medically appropriate, more widespread use of the selected physical therapist services would deliver both health and economic benefits to patients and to the U.S. health care system.

A wider range of conditions initially was considered and then narrowed down to the eight in the report, based on specific economic evaluation criteria applied to the currently available research evidence base. As stronger evidence becomes available, additional conditions may be considered for analysis and inclusion in the future versions of this report. We have identified these potential conditions in the **Future Additions to the Report** chapter.

# **Glossary of Terms**

ltem	Description
Avoided costs	Avoided costs refer to a benefit assessed in terms of the costs not needing to be incurred in the alternative scenario.
Benefit-to-cost ratio	The benefit-to-cost ratio is the dollar value of economic benefit per dollar value of cost (not included where net costs are negative).
Confidence interval	The confidence interval is a range of values that is likely to include a population value with a certain degree of confidence.
Cost-effective	The World Health Organization defines an intervention as cost- effective if it costs three times the gross domestic product per capita to save a year of life. In many jurisdictions, government agencies use the value of a statistical life year, or VSLY (see definition below), in cost-benefit analyses to estimate the value of a healthy life year, which is based on observed marketplace risk valuations and is also around three times GDP per capita. Interventions that cost less in order to produce a quality-of-life year, or QALY (see definition below), gain are deemed highly cost-effective.
Efficacy	Efficacy is the ability of an intervention to produce an intended result, usually some improvement in length or quality of life. Efficacy is typically established in comparison with available alternatives. These types of comparisons are often made in randomized clinical trials.
Epidemiological/Markov modeling	An epidemiological model is a mathematical and/or logical representation of the epidemiology of disease. A Markov model is an epidemiological model that uses disease states to represent all possible consequences of a chosen intervention.
Incremental cost	Incremental cost is the cost added by an intervention above and beyond the alternative or current state.
Medicare Benefits Schedule	The Medicare Benefits Schedule, or MBS, is a list of the health care services covered by the federal government under Medicare for the program's beneficiaries.
Manual Therapy	Also called manipulative therapy, it is a physical therapist intervention that uses specific, hands-on techniques without the assistance of devices or machines.
Meta-analysis	Meta-analysis is a category of systematic review that use a quantitative, formal, epidemiological study design to systematically assess the results of previous research and derive conclusions about that body of research. The benefits of meta-analysis include a

	consolidated and quantitative review of a large, often complex, and sometimes seemingly conflicting body of literature.
Net-benefit	Net benefit is the average net economic benefit delivered per episode of care, calculated as quality-of-life benefits minus net costs (which may be positive or negative).
Opportunity cost	Opportunity cost is the value of an activity forgone in order to pursue an alternative activity. Because resources are finite, every choice about how to use them is also a choice to forgo other options. In the case of health care interventions, the patient's time is considered an opportunity cost because time might have been spent otherwise.
QALY	The quality-adjusted life year, or QALY, is a measure of both length and quality of life for which years of life lived with less than full health are assigned a lower value than healthy life years. It is calculated by multiplying each life year by a number between 1 and 0, where 1 (full health) and 0 (death). The calculation considers dimensions such as mobility, self-care, ability to undertake usual activities, pain and discomfort, and anxiety and depression.
Randomized control trial	A randomized controlled clinical trial is a quantitative, comparative, controlled experiments in which investigators randomly allocate subjects to two or more groups, treating them differently (e.g., intervention and "usual care" or alternative care), and then comparing and measuring their responses to ascertain the efficacy of an intervention.
Systematic review	A systematic review attempts to collate existing empirical evidence that fits prespecified eligibility criteria to answer a specific research question. The key characteristics of a systematic review are a clearly stated set of objectives with predefined eligibility criteria for studies; an explicit, reproducible methodology; a systematic search that attempts to identify all studies that meet the eligibility criteria; an assessment of the validity of the findings of the included studies (e.g., through the assessment of risk of bias); and a systematic presentation and synthesis of the attributes and findings from the studies used.
Telehealth	Telehealth is the use of telecommunication techniques for the purpose of providing telemedicine, medical education, and health education over a distance. Telehealth services use information and communication technology to transmit voice, data, images and information remotely rather than having care recipients, health professionals, and/or educators communicate in person. It encompasses diagnosis, treatment, preventive (educational) and curative aspects of healthcare services.
VSLY	The value of a statistical life year, or VSLY, is an estimate of the value society places on a year of healthy life.



# **Background and Context**

#### Physical therapists play a crucial role in the U.S. health care system.

Physical therapists are licensed health care professionals who improve the quality of life of thousands of Americans each year through the prescription of therapeutic exercise, hands-on care, and patient education. There are more than an estimated 300 million physical therapy visits annually in the United States (<u>IBIS World, 2022</u>) in settings ranging from private clinics to local hospitals to residential care facilities (<u>Oster, 2020</u>). The profession is estimated to be worth \$46 billion dollars and has sustained an annualized growth rate of 3.2% between 2017 and 2022 (<u>IBIS World, 2022</u>). The profession is subject to the fluctuations of U.S. government health policy and changes in private health coverage, which not only influence the potential for growth but deeply impact the health and well-being of America's growing and aging population.

The research reviewed in this report indicates that physical therapist services are valuable and costeffective for a broad range of clinical indications. Physical therapist services can be valuable both as an alternative to other interventions (as in the case of surgery for osteoarthritis) and as a complementary form of therapy (as with pre-and post-surgery).

Physical therapists treat a wide range of conditions for individuals across the lifespan throughout the entire U.S. population. Many physical therapists become board certified to specialize their practice in specific areas such as geriatrics, pediatrics, women's health, sports, neurology, cardiovascular and pulmonary, clinical electrophysiology, wound care, oncology, and orthopedics. The role of physical therapists as entry-point providers is growing along with the recognition of their crucial role in improving the quality of life of their patients (<u>Bodenheimer, 2021</u>).

Payment for physical therapist services comes in full or in part from a variety of sources such as Medicare, Medicaid, worker's compensation, and private insurance. While insurance companies control how much is paid for health care, most plans include medically necessary health services, which may include physical therapy, depending on the plan. Plans that offer partial coverage may require individuals to pay out of pocket until they reach a deductible, and then pay 70%-90% of the remaining costs, with the individual responsible for a per-visit copayment. To limit the individual's obligation, plans often will place an annual limit on what the patient must pay, covering any amount above the limit (Bodenheimer, 2021). Limited or lack of insurance coverage may function as a high barrier (Carvalho, 2017; Curry, 2021; McCallum, 2010) to receiving physical therapist services for many Americans. These barriers may compound as rapidly changing leadership and priorities within state and federal government may further limit access to physical therapist services.

#### Demand for Physical Therapy Is High and Will Continue to Grow

Demand for physical therapy is expected to rise, largely due to an aging population and an increase in chronic conditions. For example, as the population ages, there is a higher incidence of musculoskeletal conditions and injuries that can be treated by physical therapists (IBIS World, 2022).



The COVID19 pandemic has highlighted the myriad benefits of physical therapy. During the pandemic when patients were unable to pursue elective surgeries, physical therapy was considered an essential service to help individuals manage condition-related symptoms and pain. Respiratory physical therapy was also used to aid in the rehabilitation of patients with COVID-19 by clearing obstructed airways and improving oxygenation (Tozato, 2021). Physical therapists also help prevent and treat patients from intensive care unit weakness after experiencing severe or long-term COVID-19 symptoms (Goulart, 2021). The pandemic also pushed physical therapists to adopt new methods of practice such as telehealth — with an increase from 2% to 48% of physical therapists in the U.S. providing video consults between 2020 and 2021 (APTA, 2021).

As a result of demand growth, the employment of physical therapists is projected to grow, with over 15,400 openings for physical therapists annually on average, between 2021 and 2031 (LaRosa, 2019).

# This Report Aims to Quantify the Economic Value of Physical Therapy Across a Variety of Interventions

It is vital that changes in health policy reflect the increased need for easier access to physical therapy to support the healthcare needs of the population across the country. Physical therapist services can help contain the costs of care by preventing the need for expensive treatments, reducing the reliance on pain medications including opioids, and improving patients' overall quality of life. Thus, the quantification of the economic value of physical therapy will provide an opportunity to engage with policymakers and insurance providers, highlighting the medical, social, and economic need for physical therapists and creating a strong case for policy change and coverage enhancement.

APTA engaged Nous to analyze and estimate the average total cost of delivering the services for each condition highlighted in this report, balancing it against the average total benefits that arise from the care delivered. It is important to recognize that the analysis considers an average patient receiving typical physical therapy care; it is not intended to reflect patients at an individual level. The benefits can vary substantially due to a patient's health condition, health care coverage plan, and state of residence. The resulting calculations provide an estimated average net economic benefit that arises for every episode of care for a patient, offering a robust estimate of the value physical therapy delivers to the U.S. population.



# **Approach and Methodology**

To quantify the economic value of physical therapist services for various conditions, we combined a detailed literature review and input from subject matter experts with trusted health economics methods and modeling.

#### **Intervention Selection**

We first identified conditions and applicable interventions that were the most quantifiable, as they would be best suited to being included in our economic model. This does not mean that excluded interventions are not effective physical therapist services, only that they may have lacked sufficient literature that could be accessed within this project's timeframe. These excluded interventions can be targeted for further research to quantify their economic value.

The eight chosen interventions reflect a variety of patient demographics, stages of life, and the breadth of physical therapist practice — criteria that were central to having a well-rounded selection of condition-based interventions for the project.

#### **Study Selection**

To build the evidence base that supports each intervention's value within our economic model, we conducted an extensive literature review, searching research repositories such as PubMed and the Physiotherapy Evidence Database, or PEDro. We reviewed a variety of study types — including randomized controlled trials, epidemiological modelling, simulations such as decision tree models, meta-analyses, and systematic reviews — to better understand each intervention's efficacy and effectiveness, and to establish a solid evidence base.

Evidence was prioritized by:

- Relevance: Studies that focused on a specific PT-led intervention, with a relevant non-PT-led treatment option in comparison (typically a surgical or pharmacological intervention); studies that estimated the benefits and costs of the interventions (including quality-adjusted life years or equal value of life years gained, or QALYs and evLYGs); and studies that were based in the United States or were comparable, by approach and cost, to treatment within the U.S. health care system.
- 2. **Robustness:** Higher-level study designs, such as RCTs, meta-reviews, large sample sizes, and simulations (as done in the "falls prevention" study design); and those with detailed descriptions of specific elements to be used in the economic analysis, including descriptions of the specific activities involved in the intervention, estimated treatment costs, and tracking of outcomes over time.
- 3. Recency: Studies that were completed and published in more recent years.

While this report uses the best available literature for economic modelling for each condition-based intervention, some interventions have weaker evidence than others. We identify these gaps in evidence and suggest when further research would help with future modeling or when evidence from a study outside the United States has been adapted to apply to the U.S. health care system.



For example, if there was not enough evidence from U.S. studies related to an intervention area, we adapted comparable evidence from relevant health systems in other nations. In other cases, alternative studies were used or a decision was made not to pursue an economic analysis of a given condition.

To maintain consistency across different studies, we sought literature that estimates the QALYs of an intervention, among other appropriate measures. For a closer look at how and why these metrics were used in creating our economic models, read "Using QALY, evLSY, VSLY, and VSL" below.

The studies used for the intervention comparisons are listed in the appendix for the technical report.

#### Determining the Net Benefit of Physical Therapy.

The net benefit for each condition-based intervention area is derived from subtracting the net costs from the calculated benefits. While the net benefit calculation is based on a single episode of care, the savings and costs reflect the impact on the health care system, including all entities that paid for or received the benefits: patients, providers, insurers, policymakers, and others.

The aim is for this cost-benefit analysis to consider social and environmental effects, borne by society as a whole as a result of a care delivery option.

There are four aspects to determining the value of physical therapist services. They can be either financial, such as direct expenses for services and equipment, or nonfinancial, such as improved quality of life and the value of time saved or spent:

- 1. **Direct benefits.** These include improvements to the patient's qualify of life such as reduced pain, increased mobility, reduced burden of disease, and longer life expectancy, as well as lower impact either from or on other conditions. Direct benefits were calculated by estimating the change in quality of life experienced by a patient receiving physical therapy compared with a patient receiving an alternative treatment.
- 2. **Indirect benefits.** These include avoided or reduced costs of receiving informal care or receiving other provider services related to the condition. The literature used in our economic analyses did not look at productivity improvements across interventions in a consistent manner, and so this report takes a conservative approach and does not include indirect benefits of productivity improvements in its calculations.
- 3. **Costs.** These include direct and indirect tangible expenses such as fees for physical therapy visits, medications, procedures, and equipment purchases; and intangible costs such as time spent and opportunities lost.
- 4. **Avoided costs.** These represent the expenses that would have been incurred had the patient used the alternative intervention. They may be direct, such as copays, or indirect, such as shorter waiting periods for a physical therapist compared with a physician. Avoided costs also include physical therapist services that reduce a patient's reliance on other services.

For more detail on how costs were calculated, see "How Net Costs Are Derived" below.

To assess each condition-based intervention area, we included the following quantifiable benefits and costs:

- 1. Quality-of-life improvements converted to dollar values (direct and, to a lesser extent, indirect benefits).
- 2. The costs of delivering the intervention.
- 3. Dollar values attributed to the time the patient spends being treated and opportunities lost by the patient while being treated.
- 4. The avoided costs of the alternative treatment.

When the economic value attached to the quality-of-life improvements (No. 1) exceeds the net cost of care delivered (No. 2 plus No. 3, minus No. 4), the intervention delivers a net benefit. This represents our best estimate of the dollar value of the benefit delivered with physical therapy and is compared with the alternative treatment. (With calculations for net benefits done at the decimal level, some rounding errors should be expected in the final calculated net benefit values.) In all of our examples, the net benefit is greater than the net benefit of the alternative treatment, meaning the physical therapist intervention has a positive economic value and contributes to APTA's vision of transforming society.

Benefits and costs are measured in 2022 U.S. dollars. Inflation is accounted for using the Consumer Price Index reported by the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, applied as an average since the original year of the study or studies used in each analysis.

When a study used a different currency, it was converted to U.S. dollars using the 10-year average exchange rate for that currency.

#### **How Net Costs Are Derived**

Net costs consist of the cost of physical therapist services (whether paid by the individual, employer, public health payers, or private health insurers) plus the opportunity cost of patient time, minus the avoided costs of the alternative treatment when replaced by physical therapy.

The studies used in this report present costs in two main ways:

- 1. A single estimate of the complete cost of care delivered for the patient based on database reviews.
- 2. A more detailed breakdown of direct and indirect costs of the intervention for the patient and intervention provider.

The way costs are presented in a study do not influence the positive economic value of an intervention.

For cost breakdowns, categories include:

- Direct intervention costs, such as fees for physical therapist services (including consultations), medications, procedures, and equipment purchases.
- Direct nonintervention costs, such as pain medication post-surgery.

• Indirect costs, such as patient travel.

Direct costs are further categorized by intervention provider, such as physical therapist, occupational therapist, urgent care provider, and social or community care provider.

Direct costs of consultation are taken from the applicable study where possible. Where not possible, a physical therapy consultation cost of \$125 is used. This cost estimate covers the estimated average total cost of a single intervention to society as a whole, not the out-of-pocket cost to the patient.

Estimates for the opportunity cost of patient time included time spent during physical therapist visits (including consultations) plus travel time. We assumed a 30-minute commute one way to and from each session. There is not a definitive source for the commute time, but recent studies suggest 30 minutes as a reasonable time frame (<u>Sørensen, 2014</u>; <u>Rocque, 2019</u>). In most cases, the value of patient time is estimated at \$25.35 per hour, which is the inflation-adjusted midpoint of the value of business and nonbusiness per-person hours (<u>Nous Group, 2020</u>).

#### Use of QALY, evLYG, VSLY, and VSL

Although methods for estimating the economic value of quality of life all have limitations, we sought research that used metrics best suited for direct comparison among studies. These included quality-adjusted life years, equal value of life years gained, and value of a statistical life year, or VSLY.

Quality-adjusted life years are designed to apply a value to changes in a person's life expectancy and the quality of life they experience during their lifetime (<u>Prüss-Üstün, 2003</u>). This allows the impact of interventions for different clinical indications or conditions to be measured in the same units; for instance, reduction in pain levels versus improvement in mobility. We used QALYs only for making comparisons; they were not intended, nor would we condone their use, to reduce the value of an intervention due to the severity of a person's illness, age, or disability.

In most cases, the QALYs in the studies reviewed for this report are a combined measure of mobility, pain, mental well-being, and other indicators, making it a comprehensive indicator of outcomes.

Equal Value of Life Years Gained assigns a value to life extension regardless of the impact on the quality of those extra lived years (<u>ICER</u>, <u>2022</u>; <u>O'Day</u>, <u>2021</u>). Where applicable, we modeled the difference between the QALY-related and evLYG-related benefits and qualified them in our findings.

To quantify the benefits of a physical therapist intervention in dollar terms, we multiplied QALYs by the VSLY. The VSLY is estimated based on the value of a statistical life, which represents the dollar amounts willing to be spent within the health care system to reduce risks of mortality in society.

There is no universally accepted VSL value that is applicable to our economic model. After reviewing several options, we chose VSL estimates in insurance and health fields in the United States and, alternatively where applicable, international values.

We were conservative in selecting a VSL value, as the higher the VSL value, the "better" interventions appear. As a basis for comparison, we used a recent study (<u>Sweis, 2022</u>) that estimates a U.S. median VSL value of \$7.2 million, with an upper value of \$12 million and lower value of \$5.4 million.



As a result, per the recent study, the VSLY is estimated to be \$251,634 (in 2022 U.S. dollars), determined from the median VSL of \$7.2 million for 2020. VSLY was calculated using the formula:

$$VSLY = \frac{r \times VSL}{1 - (1 + r)^{-L}}$$

where, r is the discount rate (a percent rate used to calculate present value of a future dollar amount; usually used in financial analysis to discount future cash flows) and L is life expectancy.

The calculation assumes a 3% discount rate and a U.S. average life expectancy of 77.28 years, and adjusts the 2020 VSL value for inflation using the November 2022 10-year average U.S. inflation rate of 2.29% (FRED, 2023).

Upper and lower VSLY values are estimated at \$419,389 and \$188,725, respectively.



Our findings for VSLY and the variation in VSLY are supported by broader discussion on this topic. A 2015 study by Lakdawalla et al. found the values for a statistical life year ranged from \$40,000 to \$400,000 (Lakdawalla, 2015). The study, which assessed costs and benefits specific to progression-free survival in non–small cell lung cancer, adopts \$100,000, \$200,000, and \$300,000 as the low-, medium-, and high-patient-benefit scenarios.

Given the large variation in VSLY values, we use the published Australian VSLY to inform the US VSLY value and confirm proximity to our estimate of \$251,624 for the US VSLY value, described in this chapter.

The VSLY in Australia is 227,000 AUD in 2022 dollars (<u>Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet</u> (<u>Australia</u>), 2022). To derive an estimate of the U.S. VSLY, we consider both the exchange rate and the gross domestic product based on purchasing power parity (OECD, 2012). Our calculations generate the following:

 $(GDP \ per \ capita \ PPP)_{AU:US} \times Exchange \ rate \times VSLY_{AU} = VSLY_{US}$ 

 $1.446 \times 0.67 \times 227,000 = VSLY_{US}$ 

219,922.14  $USD = VSLY_{US}$ 

The report recognizes the limitations in the use of VSLY, which is derived from an estimate of an individual's willingness to pay to reduce their own mortality. For the purposes of this report, we assume a constant and conservative VSLY value. However, we recognize that VSLY is dependent on population characteristics, such as age and changes in socioeconomic status that can create variations in the value. In addition, the willingness to pay per QALY is also dependent on other factors, such as the severity and duration of a health condition (Robinson, 2017). Relative to commonly used VSLY measures in the US, our value for VSLY remains conservative but about 14% higher than the converted Australian VSLY value.

Additionally, we have sought to estimate the "cost per QALY gained" for each intervention, which is calculated by dividing the net cost of the physical therapist service and the comparative treatment by the net units of QALY gained between the two modes of care. This metric is compared with the VSLY value, where a "cost per QALY gained" that is lower than the VSLY indicates physical therapy is a cost-effective mode of care.

#### The Episode of Care

The net benefit of an intervention generally is calculated per episode of care for one person over the course of 12 months, as most studies provide QALY and cost-effectiveness data over the span of one year.

**Longer time spans.** Some studies, such as (<u>Handoll, 2015</u>), provide cost-analysis data using a time span over two or more years but provide QALY data for a single year. The difference does not affect the underlying positive economic value of the benefits of an intervention but does affect the magnitude of the benefit.



In these cases, we would need evidence of longitudinal change in the QALY to ensure accurate calculations of the intervention's economic benefit. Because this is not available for all interventions, we maintained the 12-month timeframe.

Also, for chronic conditions such as ongoing back pain, the net-benefit calculations reflect the annual value of improvement being seen for as long as treatment continues.

**Shorter time spans.** In some cases, such as treatment in the emergency department, an economic benefit calculation based on 12 months may not be possible given the information provided in the literature, and a shorter time frame was used. Where the literature includes information on the variation in results between different patients in the sample, a range was calculated for the net-benefit estimate.

**Preventive care.** In some cases, there is no injury or condition, and preventive physical therapy is compared with no treatment, such as physical therapy to prevent future falls among older adults. The benefit is not an improvement in QALYs, but instead physical therapy is a cost incurred now to prevent a loss of QALYs in the future.



# **Summary of findings**

#### Physical therapy provides value to Americans across a variety of conditions at all stages of life.

Physical therapists provide a wide range of services to help people maximize their quality of life. They work with people of all ages and abilities, and in a variety of settings. They help people rehabilitate from devastating injuries, manage chronic conditions, avoid surgery and prescription drugs, and create healthy habits. In many cases, physical therapist services are a cost-effective alternative to another course of treatment. In others, physical therapy combined with other treatments optimize patient outcomes. And sometimes, physical therapy provides a protective and preventive impact on future challenges and complications. This report investigates physical therapist services for eight different conditions, comparing physical therapy against an alternative course of treatment and quantifying the average net benefit in economic terms.

For each condition, the estimates indicate the average net economic benefit of physical therapist services. However, individual factors may produce variations in the net impact experienced case-bycase. For some, physical therapy will provide a greater net benefit than the average, while for others it will be lower. For this reason, we used conservative assumptions when estimating the net benefit and, where applicable, the benefit-to-cost ratio (for more details on this, see the **Approach and Methodology** chapter).





#### The Net Economic Benefit of Choosing Physical Therapy for Eight Conditions Analyzed

#### Physical therapy can benefit both individuals and the health care system.

For many of the conditions analyzed in this report, physical therapist services improve patient quality of life across dimensions such as mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain or discomfort, and anxiety or depression.

Physical therapy also can prevent unnecessary future health expenditures, which may be realized through avoiding a more costly alternative treatment and/or reducing the need for future medical intervention. The benefits of this can often be multi-faceted, generated through both quality-of-life improvements for the patient and cost benefits for payers. However, defining how different stakeholders realize the future benefits of physical therapy can be difficult to determine.

Cost benefits of physical therapist services may be realized as reduced out-of-pocket expenses for patients, reduced insurance payments for private health insurers, and reduced overall health expenditures for the government. In some cases, benefits are not realized in the form of current cost



savings but instead as avoided future medical services. For example, physical therapist services that help prevent falls can result in reduced admission and readmission rates for emergency departments. This generates the potential for lowering future costs by limiting the demand for certain services. In addition, fewer admissions from falls can reduce wait times and open up more beds for patients who are admitted for other injuries or illnesses.

While our analyses did not attempt to allocate the impact of reduced costs to individual potential beneficiaries, this report separately identifies net cost reductions and quality-of-life improvements to help policymakers and payers understand the implications for overall health system costs.

Finally, while this report maintains an overall conservative approach to estimating the economic value of physical therapy and so does not include indirect benefits related to improvements in workforce productivity, physical therapy can and does make an overall contribution to the U.S. economy and society. For example, physical therapist services for back pain enable skilled employees to return to work more quickly.

#### Physical therapists can continue to innovate to further enhance the value they provide.

The importance of the physical therapy profession has been underscored by the COVID-19 pandemic. Physical therapists played an instrumental role in the rehabilitation and recovery of COVID-19 patients, particularly patients who experienced severe symptoms or required hospitalization (Thomas, 2020). They helped individuals regain strength, mobility, and function after prolonged periods of bed rest or intensive medical treatment.

Despite significant obstacles, the physical therapy profession has shown itself to be robust and adaptable, continuing to offer essential services, particularly through adoption of digital service delivery methods such as telehealth. By increasingly leveraging video conferencing and remote monitoring tools, physical therapists can provide care without the need for patients to travel to the clinic, reducing costs associated with travel. Taking advantage of these changes will further improve patient access and choice, which will be particularly true for isolated and rural areas where access to physical therapist services is frequently constrained. Despite the potential, however, the profession recognizes that telehealth is but one tool for physical therapists to choose from and will not be appropriate for every patient or every condition (particularly in cases where manual manipulation is required).

Similarly, with better insurance coverage and a focus on preventive care and patient education to minimize the likelihood of injuries or recurring issues, physical therapists will be able to continue giving patients the knowledge and skills to manage their conditions on their own, while lowering the need for prolonged treatment and thus overall costs.

Enhanced payment and coverage structures will also help drive a collaborative care and interdisciplinary approach for physical therapists with other health care professionals such as physicians, nurses, occupational therapists, speech-language pathologists, dietitians, behavioral health providers, and others.



### **Osteoarthritis of the Knee**

#### **Summary of Findings**



#### **Description**

Osteoarthritis, or OA, is a degenerative and progressive joint disease affecting more than 32 million people in the United States (<u>Katz, 2021; Mora, 2018</u>). Risk factors include being older, being female, obesity, genetics, and joint injury.

Though OA can impact any joint, it most commonly affects hands, knees, hips, and feet. It is characterized by joint dysfunction, pain, stiffness, functional limitation, and inability to conduct activities such as walking and dancing (<u>Wallace, 2017</u>). Inactivity or insufficient mechanical stimulation can lead to more rapid degeneration (<u>Mora, 2018</u>).

Treatment for OA involves managing pain of the affected joints and improving overall function and quality of life.

Knee OA is the most common type of arthritis, and its prevalence has doubled in the last 70 years (<u>Wallace, 2017</u>). A 2022 study by Huizinga and colleagues showed that in the United States, symptomatic knee OA was one of the leading causes of chronic musculoskeletal pain for which opioids are frequently prescribed (<u>Huizinga, 2022</u>). The study also highlights the lasting effects of widespread opioid prescriptions for symptomatic knee OA — over a lifetime, the population receiving these prescriptions generated \$14 billion in total costs in 2021, only half of which were direct medical costs. Indirect costs included diversion (defined as accessing the drug through an alternative access path, such as misuse of prescriptions of a relative or friend), and criminal justice costs.

#### **Study Selection**

This economic analysis uses the 2022 study "Cost-Effectiveness of Physical Therapy vs Intra-articular Glucocorticoid Injection for Knee Osteoarthritis," by Rhon et al., published in JAMA Network Open (Rhon, 2022). The study examines the cost-effectiveness of physical therapy compared with intra-articular glucocorticoid injections. It was chosen for its relevance to the U.S. population, robustness of methodology, availability of details to support cost-benefit modeling, and recency of publication.



#### **Research Findings**

Measures to determine outcomes for treatment of OA typically involve:

- Improvement in patient quality of life, such as reducing pain and increasing mobility.
- Cost of treatment:
  - Direct cost of care delivered, including consultations, treatments via usual primary care management, drugs, complementary testing, and physical therapist services.
  - Patient opportunity cost, including time for treatment and travel time.

#### **Non-Physical Therapy-Based Treatment**

Treatment for OA involves pharmacological approaches, including prescribed and over-the-counter medications, integrative health treatments, and invasive interventions.

Pharmacological treatments often involve prescription of cyclooxygenase inhibitors, such as acetaminophen and NSAIDs, for pain control. As many patients with OA are elderly with multiple comorbidities, long-term use of certain medications is likely to increase risk of adverse side effects.

Interventional treatment may involve intra-articular injections, typically using corticosteroids, for pain relief (<u>Mora, 2018</u>). Another approach is total knee arthroplasty.

Our economic analysis for OA compares glucocorticoid injections with physical therapy-based intervention. Although we look at these treatments separately, in practice, treatments may be combined. For example, patients with OA receiving physical therapist services often also take over-the-counter or prescribed medications.

#### **Physical Therapist Services**

There has been considerable research into the care delivered for OA of the knee by physical therapists. Evaluation of the literature indicates fitness walking, aerobic exercise, and strength training for these conditions can improve patient quality of life by reducing pain and increasing mobility (Bhatia, 2013).

Physical therapy-based interventions may include (Mora, 2018):

- Land-based therapeutic exercise.
  - Aerobic and endurance training, such as walking, climbing, and cycling.
  - Anaerobic exercise and/or resistance and strength training, such as exercise targeting quadriceps, hip abductors, and hamstrings.
  - Balance and proprioceptive training.
  - o Stretching.
- Water-based therapy.
- Patient education.

The Rhon study focuses specifically on exercise, manual therapy, and education, as well as aerobic warm-up exercises.

#### Outcomes

The study's authors measured the cost-effectiveness of physical therapy for symptomatic knee OA compared with intra-articular glucocorticoid injections over a one-year period.



The randomized clinical trial involved 156 participants who met clinical and radiographic criteria for the presence of knee OA as established by the American College of Rheumatology.

Patients were randomly assigned to receive either physical therapy or intra-articular glucocorticoid injections. Outcomes were measured using the difference in Western Ontario and McMaster Universities Osteoarthritis Index (WOMAC) total scores at the one-year mark.

Physical therapy involved eight visits over four weeks, compared with an average 2.6 injections administered to those in the injection group (an injection can be delivered in a single consultation, with guidance for 72 hours of reduced activity, but in this study, more than one injection was often needed) (Deyle, 2016; Deyle, 2020).

Of those in the injection group, 14 eventually pursued physical therapy and four underwent surgery, indicating potential higher-than-expected costs for the injection group. No one in the physical therapy group had surgery; seven within the physical therapy group also received an injection. Those seven from the physical therapy group and 14 from the injection group who received treatment from the other arm were excluded from the economic analysis to more accurately evaluate the isolated impact and cost effectiveness of each course of care.

The results of the study found that the estimated quality-of-life benefit of treating knee OA with physical therapy compared with intra-articular glucocorticoid injections was an average gain of 0.07 QALYs. Using an estimated VSLY of \$251,634 (in 2022 U.S. dollars) as described in this report's **Approach and Methodology** chapter, the 0.07 gain in QALYs equates to an average total benefit of \$17,614.

For 95% of patients, the total benefit ranged from \$17,614 (95% CI: \$5,033, \$32,712) to \$20,131. This indicates that most patients who receive physical therapy for knee OA are likely to benefit from the intervention.

The total medical costs were \$8,866 for physical therapy and \$5,699 for injection. The participants who underwent physical therapy spent \$3,167 more but gained an average 0.07 QALYs more than participants in the glucocorticoid injection intervention. Patient opportunity costs were estimated to be \$750 per patient for the physical therapy group, based on an average of 14.8 hours of patient time (a one-hour initial consultation; an average of 11.8 PT sessions and two follow-up appointments, with each assumed to be 30 minutes long; and a 30-minute commute time one way per appointment), at a cost of \$25.35 per hour.

Patient opportunity costs for the injection group were estimated to be \$284 per patient, based on 5.6 hours of patient time (a one-hour initial consultation; 2.6 injection sessions and two follow-up appointments, each assumed to be 30 minutes long; and a 30-minute commute time one way per appointment).

Subtracting the additional estimated total cost of \$3,633 of physical therapy compared with the intraarticular glucocorticoid injection from the \$17,614 value of quality-of-life benefit provides an average estimated net benefit of \$13,981 per episode of care.

Given a quality-of-life gain of 0.07 QALYs, this suggests a cost per QALY gained of \$51,906, which is substantially less than the estimated VSLY in the U.S. in 2022 of \$251,634. We can conclude that physical therapy is cost-effective.

Costs and benefits are estimated over a 12-month time horizon. Physical therapy for OA requires ongoing intervention, and therefore the estimates provided here are valid only if treatment continues.

# **Carpal Tunnel Syndrome**

#### **Summary of Findings**



#### Description

Carpal tunnel syndrome, or CTS, is considered the most common entrapment neuropathy, affecting one out of 20 individuals in the United States. It occurs when compression of the median nerve at the wrist increases carpal tunnel pressure, resulting in numbness or burning sensations in the hand and reduced grip strength and movement (Joshi, 2022).

Common risk factors for CTS include, but are not limited to, gender, inflammatory conditions, pregnancy, diabetes, and hypertension. CTS is commonly identified as an occupational hazard, as people at highest risk have occupations that require forceful and often repetitive hand movements, such as office administrative staff and production workers.

Management of CTS involves both surgical and nonsurgical methods to reduce compression of the median nerve, minimize pain, and improve function. Diagnostic ultrasonography and electrophysiologic examinations may help to rule out conditions that can mimic CTS, to determine the severity of the condition, and to identify whether physical therapy is the appropriate course of care (<u>Joshi, 2022</u>). These testing procedures may be performed by physical therapists, and diagnostic testing is vital for patients, as delayed treatment can lead to hand muscle atrophy and irreversible nerve damage.

Without conservative or surgical management, CTS-associated costs were estimated to be between \$21.8 and \$39 billion from 2005 to 2012, or \$2.7 to \$4.8 billion per year (Hubbard, 2018). In addition to direct financial costs, untreated, the condition can progress to loss of hand function, lingering pain, and disrupted household routines (Dembe, 2001). On average, work-related CTS leads to 28 days of absence from work, and almost 23% of workers are unable to resume their previous jobs, even after undergoing surgery (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2007). Between 2005 and 2012, approximately 1.5 million people were identified in the Medicare patient population as being diagnosed with CTS.

#### **Study Selection and Additional Methodology**

This economic analysis primarily uses the 2019 study "Cost-Effectiveness Evaluation of Manual Physical Therapy Versus Surgery for Carpal Tunnel Syndrome: Evidence From a Randomized Clinical Trial," by

Fernández-de-las-Peñas, et al., published in the Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy (<u>Fernández-de-las-Peñas, 2019</u>). This study was chosen due to its methodology, the availability of details to support cost-benefit modeling, and recency of publication.

The study examines the cost-effectiveness of physical therapy versus surgery for patients with CTS through a randomized controlled trial in Spain in 2019.

In addition, a study by Pomerance et al., "The Cost-Effectiveness of Nonsurgical Versus Surgical Treatment for Carpal Tunnel Syndrome," published in the Journal of Hand Surgery, was used to determine baseline physical therapy cost values in a U.S. health care context (<u>Pomerance, 2009</u>). Costs were adjusted for inflation for the year 2022 following the same methodology addressed in the **Approach and Methodology** chapter.

#### **Research Findings**

Measures to determine outcomes for treatment of carpal tunnel syndrome typically involve:

- Improvement in patient quality of life, such as reducing pain and increasing mobility, using QALYs/evLYGs.
- Hand and wrist functional outcomes using the Boston Carpal Tunnel Syndrome Questionnaire.
- Cost of treatment:
  - Direct cost of care delivered, including consultations, surgery, and physical therapist services.
  - Patient opportunity cost, including time for treatment and travel time to and from appointments.

#### **Non-Physical Therapy-Based Treatment**

What is determined as optimal treatment greatly depends on the severity of the patient's CTS. However, typical treatment may include immobilization with wrist splinting or pharmacological treatment through NSAIDS or corticosteroid injection (Joshi, 2022). Even with these treatments, symptoms can reappear.

If symptoms are severe, surgery may be needed to mitigate the risks of long-term complications. During the procedure, the flexor retinaculum is released to relieve pressure on the median nerve (<u>Joshi, 2022</u>). Recovery can take weeks or months and likely involve physical therapy to strengthen the wrist and hand (<u>John Hopkins Medicine, n.d.</u>).

#### **Physical Therapist Services**

Options for physical therapy-based interventions in place of pharmacological or surgical treatments may include (Joshi, 2022; Presazzi, 2011; Zaralieva, 2020; Erickson, 2019 Fernández-de-las-Peñas, 2020).

- Supervised exercise such as resistance/strength training (e.g., wrist flexor and extensor, finger flexor and extensor, etc.), nerve and tendon glides, and manual stretching/mobilization.
- Patient education.
- Superficial heat for short-term symptom relief.
- Trial of interferential current for short-term pain symptom relief in patients with idiopathic, mild to moderate CTS.
- Wrist brace orthosis.



#### Outcomes

The study's authors assessed the cost effectiveness and effect of physical therapy on CTS compared with typical treatment involving open or endoscopic release surgery over a one-year period (<u>Fernández-de-las-Peñas, 2019</u>). They found that physical therapist services for CTS can improve patient quality of life by reducing pain and improving function and nerve conduction.

The randomized clinical trial involved 120 women diagnosed with CTS according to clinical and electrophysical findings from a regional hospital in Madrid, Spain. Participants were randomly divided into two groups: surgical intervention or nonsurgical intervention using physical therapy. Three of the individuals originally placed in the latter group eventually pursued surgery and were excluded from the economic analysis.

Patients in the physical therapy group received three 30-minute sessions of manual therapy a week and one educational teaching session on performing tendon and nerve gliding exercises at home. Patients in the surgery group underwent either open- or endoscopic-release surgery, based on patient and surgeon preference. They also received the same educational teaching session. Health outcomes were measured at baseline and at each follow-up period (one month, three months, six months, and 1 year post-treatment) using the five-level version of the European Quality of Life-5 Dimensions scale and converted into QALY.

The results of the study found that the estimated quality-of-life benefit of physical therapy for CTS compared with surgery was an average gain of 0.135 QALYs. Using an estimated VSLY of \$251,634 (in 2022 dollars) as described in this report's **Approach and Methodology** chapter, the gain in QALYs equates to an average total benefit of \$33,971. For 95% of patients, the total benefit ranged from \$33,719 to \$34,222 (i.e., 95% CI: \$33,719, \$34,222).

Total medical costs were \$7,468 (DartmouthHealth, n.d.) for the surgery group and \$1,829 (Pomerance, 2009) for the physical therapy group. In this analysis, medical costs for the surgical intervention did not include the cost of post-surgical physical therapy or rehabilitation that is commonly prescribed for individuals who have undergone CTS surgery (Johns Hopkins Medicine, n.d.). Thus, true medical-related costs for those undergoing surgery may be higher than the estimated value.

Patient opportunity costs were estimated to be \$317 per patient for the physical therapy group, based on eight hours of patient time (a one-hour initial consultation; three physical therapy sessions and four follow-up appointments, with each assumed to be 30 minutes long; and a 30-minute commute time each way per appointment), at a cost of \$25.35 per hour.

Opportunity costs for the surgery group were estimated to be \$241 based on six hours of patient time (a one-hour initial consultation; one-hour surgical treatment; four follow-up appointments, with each assumed to be 30 minutes; and a 30-minute commute time each way per appointment). In this analysis, patient opportunity cost estimation for the surgical intervention does not include participants' opportunity cost during post-surgery recovery time. It is estimated that recovery from CTS surgery can range from several weeks to months (Johns Hopkins Medicine, n.d.). As such, it is likely that true total patient opportunity costs are higher than the values estimated for the surgery group.

Adding the estimated total cost saved from physical therapist services compared with surgery (total medical cost plus patient opportunity costs) to the \$33,971 value of quality-of-life benefit provides an average estimated net benefit of \$39,533 per episode of care.



Given a quality-of-life gain of 0.135 QALYs, this suggests a cost per QALY gained of \$41,206, which is substantially less than the estimated VSLY of \$251,634. We can conclude that physical therapy for CTS is cost-effective.



### Low Back Pain

#### **Summary of Findings**



#### Description

Back pain is a leading musculoskeletal disorder with a high occurrence, costly treatment, and significant effect on a person's quality of life.

A National Health Interview Survey found that in 2019, 39% of U.S. adults suffered from back pain, with older adults, women, and those with lower incomes more likely to experience it (Lucas, 2021). Although many cases of acute low back pain (lasting less than four weeks) resolve without intervention, one in three patients still have symptoms a year after an episode of low back pain (<u>Ibrahim, 2022</u>). Postponing physical therapy may result in higher overall medical costs and a higher risk of needing invasive procedures, such as surgery or injections (Arnold, 2019).

Back pain is the leading cause of missed-work days and work limitations (<u>Georgetown Health Policy</u> <u>Institute, 2019</u>) and can result in patients seeking emergency care. Low back pain-related costs have risen faster than overall health care costs (<u>Dieleman, 2016</u>). One study that looked at health expenditures associated with 154 conditions in the United States found that low back and neck pain generated the highest spending in 2016, at \$134.5 billion (<u>Dieleman, 2020</u>).

#### **Study Selection**

This economic analysis uses the 2017 study "Cost-Effectiveness of Primary Care Management With or Without Early Physical Therapy for Acute Low Back Pain: Economic Evaluation of a Randomized Clinical Trial," by Fritz et al., published in Spine (Fritz, 2017). It was chosen because of its relevance to the U.S. population, robustness of methodology, and availability of details to support cost-benefit modeling. Cost data from the study has been inflation-adjusted to reflect 2023 U.S. dollars.

The study is a randomized clinical trial examining the cost-effectiveness of physical therapy for acute low back pain compared with usual primary care management, which involves a waiting period of a few weeks to allow for spontaneous recovery before considering referral to a physical therapist or another provider.



#### **Research Findings**

Measures to determine outcomes for treatment of low back pain typically involve:

- Improvement in patient quality of life, such as controlling pain and restoring function (<u>Pergolizzi</u>, <u>2020</u>).
- Improvement in psychosocial factors, such as reduction in pain-related fear-avoidance behaviors typically associated with disability and depression (Fujii, 2019).
- Cost of treatment:
  - Direct cost of care delivered, including consultations, treatments via usual primary care management, drugs, complementary testing, and physical therapist services.
  - Patient opportunity cost, including time for treatment and travel time.
  - o Indirect costs, including home care, and childcare expenses.
  - o Intangible costs, such as pain, emotional impairment, and loss of function (Lubeck, 2003).

The economic analysis in this report focuses primarily on direct costs and patient opportunity costs. Inconsistencies in measuring indirect and intangible costs limit the reliability of these measures; therefore, these have not been considered in the economic analysis for acute low back pain.

#### **Non-Physical Therapy-Based Treatment**

Treatment for back pain varies depending on the severity and length of the pain.

Acute low back pain treatments other than physical therapy typically involve primary care management, education and self-care, advice to stay active, modified work, deferred referral, and potential use of NSAIDS, such as ibuprofen (<u>Hong, 2017; Traeger, 2021</u>).

Patients whose pain does not respond to nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and other non-physical therapy first-line treatments may receive pharmacological therapy involving opioids, benzodiazepines, skeletal muscle relaxants, and tricyclic antidepressants (<u>Traeger, 2021</u>).

Those whose low back pain becomes chronic and is not responsive to non-invasive treatments may receive more invasive treatments such as intradiscal injections, radiofrequency denervation, or elective surgery.

#### **Physical Therapist Services**

For acute low back pain, physical therapy can involve patient education, manual therapies, and strengthening exercises that focus on trunk muscle activation and building endurance to reduce pain (George, 2021).

Physical therapy also can be used to treat chronic low back pain, such as directional preference exercises, which focus on rapid pain relief through exercises that include lumbar flexions and rotations performed in the patient's preferred or opposite direction (<u>George, 2021</u>), as well as manual therapies and patient education.



#### Outcomes

The study's authors measured the cost effectiveness of early physical therapy on acute low back pain compared with usual primary care management over a one-year period.

The clinical trial involved 220 participants with low back pain that lasted fewer than 16 days. Patients were randomly assigned to receive either physical therapy, which involved four physical therapy sessions consisting of spinal manipulation and exercise, or the usual care of advice to wait a minimum of four weeks. Clinical effectiveness outcomes were followed up through patient self-reporting at four-week, three-month, and one-year intervals.

The results of the study found that the estimated quality-of-life benefit of early physical therapy for acute low back pain compared with usual care was an average gain of 0.02 QALYs. Using an estimated VSLY of \$251,634 (in 2022 U.S. dollars) as described in this report's **Approach and Methodology** chapter, the 0.02 gain in QALYs equates to an average total benefit of \$5,033. For 95% of patients, the total benefit ranged from \$1,258 to \$8,807 (95% CI: \$1,258, \$8,807). This indicates that most patients who receive early physical therapy for low back pain are likely to benefit from the intervention.

Medical costs associated with physical therapy versus usual care, adjusted to 2023 U.S. dollars, were \$1,205 (95% CI: \$704, \$1,706) and \$536 (95% CI: \$319, \$751), respectively. This indicates that direct medical costs of physical therapy were \$670 higher than usual care. The total cost, which takes into consideration both medical and patient opportunity costs, was \$1,459 (95% CI: \$957, \$1960) for physical therapy and \$586 (95% CI: \$369, \$802) for usual care. This implies that the physical therapy group had a mean QALY of 0.02 more than patients receiving usual care, at a higher mean total cost of \$872.

All patients received an initial education session that provided information about and advice on managing acute low back pain. Patient opportunity costs were estimated at \$254 for the physical therapy group, based on 10 hours of patient time (one education session and four physical therapy sessions, with each appointment assumed to be one hour long; and a 30-minute commute time one way per appointment) at a cost of \$25.35 per hour. Opportunity costs for usual care were estimated at \$51, based on two hours of patient time (one education session assumed to be one hour long, and a 30-minute commute time one way per appointment).

Subtracting the additional estimated total cost of \$872 for physical therapy compared with usual care from the \$5,033 value of the quality-of-life benefit provides an average estimated net-benefit of \$4,160 (rounded) per episode of care for acute low back pain (and a benefit-to-cost ratio of 3.45).

Given a quality-of-life gain of 0.02 QALYs, this suggests a cost per QALY gained of \$43,624, which is substantially less than the estimated VSLY of \$251,634. We can conclude that physical therapy is cost-effective.


## **Stress Urinary Incontinence**

#### **Summary of Findings**



#### **Description**

Stress urinary incontinence, or SUI, is the involuntary leakage of urine during actions that include exercise, coughing, laughing, or sneezing. It is the most common form of urinary incontinence in women and has also been reported in men. SUI can result from loss of support from pelvic floor connective tissues and muscles. Reasons for the loss include pregnancy, connective tissue disorders, and heavy lifting (Lugo, 2023). Additional risk factors include aging, obesity, smoking (Luber, 2004), urethral sphincter damage, and neurologic conditions. Treatment options for SUI can involve behavioral, physical, pharmacological, and surgical interventions, with all patients ideally receiving education about common bladder irritants, such as coffee or alcohol, that are likely to exacerbate the condition (Lugo, 2023). A 2011 study reports the direct expenditure associated with SUI in the United States as \$13.12 billion per year (Chong, 2011).

#### **Study Selection**

This economic analysis uses the 2021 study "Impact of the Availability of Midurethral Slings on Treatment Strategies for Stress Urinary Incontinence: A Cost-effectiveness Analysis," by Chang et al., published in BJOG, An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology (Chang, 2021). The study modelled different treatment options over a two-year period, based on success and complication probabilities extracted from a Cochrane Review. It was chosen for its relevance to the U.S. population, availability of details to support economic modeling, and recency of publication. Cost data from the study, stated in 2019 U.S. dollars in the study, has been inflation adjusted to reflect 2023 U.S. dollars.

For our economic analysis, we focused on treatment options that are not combined with midurethral sling in order to compare the isolated impact of physical therapy against an alternative and common treatment form called urethral bulking.



#### **Research Findings**

Measures to determine outcomes for treatment of SUI typically involve:

- Improvement to patient quality of life, as in minimizing urine leakage.
- Cost of treatment:
  - Direct cost of care delivered, including consultations, treatments via non-physical therapy-based and physical therapist services.
  - Patient opportunity cost, including time for treatment and travel time to and from appointments.

#### **Non-Physical Therapy-Based Treatment**

Several different treatment options exist for SUI ranging from behavioral options, such as bladder retraining, to pharmacological, surgical, and electrostimulation options. Pharmacological treatment options for SUI can involve estrogen replenishment (suitable for postmenopausal women) or tricyclic antidepressants that assist with urethral contractions (Lugo, 2023; Juneau, 2019).

A common intervention is injection of a bulking agent, which is less invasive and carries a lower risk of adverse effects than most surgical interventions (<u>Mamut, 2017</u>).

The practice of urethral bulking dates to the early 1900s and involves injecting materials such as collagen into the urethral mucosal layer (<u>Mamut, 2017</u>) using local anaesthesia to tighten the bladder neck's opening (<u>Lugo, 2023</u>). Multiple injections may be required for optimal management, as effectiveness can drop considerably over time (<u>Lugo, 2023</u>).

#### **Physical Therapist Services**

Pelvic floor physical therapy for SUI is typically recommended as a first line of care delivery and includes exercises to improve continence through conscious pelvic floor muscle contraction and relaxation. This helps build endurance and muscle coordination, providing support to pelvic organs and strengthening closure of urethral sphincter muscles (<u>Alouini, 2022</u>). Physical therapists also use biofeedback and/or electrical stimulation in conjunction with pelvic floor muscle exercise, bladder training, and manual and visceral therapy (<u>Wójcik, 2023</u>), as well as fitting and management of pessaries.

#### Outcomes

The study's authors used a probability-based model of seven different treatment options for stress urinary incontinence (<u>Wójcik, 2023</u>).

Given that the study is based on a model and not actual participants, the QALY benefit stated in this study was generated based on an assumption of 12 sessions. This is supported by the methods from a 2022 study by Cacciari et al. (Cacciari, 2022) and aligns with the primary study, which lists a physical therapy cost per session of \$104 and total physical therapist service cost over two years of \$1,241. For urethral bulking, the economic analysis assumes two sessions over the two-year period to generate the stated QALY benefit. This assumption is based on the decline in efficacy of urethral bulking agents over time, with one study reporting efficacy of collagen bulking agents at 48% at the 12-month mark and 77% of patients requiring additional treatment (Mamut, 2017).

The results of the Chang study found that the estimated quality of life benefit of physical therapy for stress urinary incontinence compared with urethral bulking was 0.009 QALYs. Using an estimated VSLY



of \$251,634 (in 2022 U.S. dollars) as described in this report's **Approach and Methodology** chapter, the 0.009 gain in QALYs equates to an average total benefit of \$2,265. As this analysis used a model as opposed to actual participants, 95% confidence intervals are not calculated.

Direct intervention costs for physical therapist services versus urethral bulking were \$1,359 and \$9,729, respectively. This indicates that direct intervention costs of physical therapy were \$8,371 lower than for urethral bulking. The total cost, which takes into consideration both direct and patient opportunity costs, were \$1,967 for physical therapy and \$9,831 for urethral bulking, for a difference of \$7,864. Patient opportunity costs were estimated at \$608 for physical therapy, based on twelve sessions, (each assumed to be one hour long; and a 30-minute commute time one way per session, at a cost of \$25.35 per hour). Opportunity costs for urethral bulking were estimated at \$101, based on least two sessions of urethral bulking and a 30-minute commute time one way per session.

Adding the estimated total cost saved from physical therapist services compared with urethral bulking (total intervention cost plus patient opportunity costs) of \$7,864 to the \$2,265 quality-of-life benefit provides an average estimated net benefit of \$10,129 per episode of care for SUI (and a benefit-to-cost ratio of 33.9:1).

Given a quality-of-life gain of 0.009 QALYs higher and a mean medical cost of \$7,864 lower than patients who received urethral bulking, we can conclude that physical therapy for SUI is cost-effective.



## Lateral Epicondylitis (Tennis Elbow)

#### **Summary of Findings**



#### Description

Lateral epicondylitis, also known as tennis elbow, is an overuse injury caused by eccentric overload of the extensor carpi radialis brevis tendon. It is commonly caused by activities that include loaded or repeated gripping, such as tennis, squash, or badminton (<u>Buchanan, 2022</u>) and is most common in individuals older than 40 years of age (<u>Johnson, 2007</u>).

Despite its name, only 10% of the patient population is comprised of tennis players (<u>Degen, 2018</u>); as many as 15% of workers in highly repetitive jobs report having tennis elbow (<u>Johnson, 2007</u>). Annual incident of tennis elbow is between 1% and 3% in the U.S. Despite its prevalence, there is no single first-line procedure that is consistently prescribed for symptom management (<u>Vaquero-Picado, 2017</u>).

#### **Study Selection**

This economic analysis primarily uses the 2015 study "Economic Evaluation Favours Physiotherapy But Not Corticosteroid Injection as a First-line Intervention for Chronic Lateral Epicondylalgia: Evidence From a Randomized Clinical Trial," by Coombes et al., published in the British Journal of Sports Medicine (<u>Coombes, 2015</u>). It was chosen due its robustness of methodology, its ability to be used for a U.S. population, and the availability of details to support cost-benefit modeling.

The study is a randomized clinical trial examining the cost-effectiveness of physical therapy and/or corticosteroid injection for tennis elbow in comparison to a placebo injection.

The analysis also used a 2016 study by Sanders et al., "Health Care Utilization and Direct Medical Cost of Tennis Elbow: A Population-Based Study," published by Sports Health: A Multidisciplinary Approach, to determine the average costs of physical therapy and corticosteroid treatments for tennis elbow in the United States (<u>Sanders, 2016</u>).



#### **Research Findings**

Measures to determine outcomes for treatment of tennis elbow typically involve (Ma, 2020):

- Improvement in patient quality of life, such as controlling pain and restoring function.
- Reduction of pain.
- Cost of treatment:
  - Direct cost of care delivered, including consultations, medications, injections, surgery, and physical therapist services.
  - Patient opportunity cost, such as participants' lost leisure time and time loss due to work absence.

#### **Non-Physical Therapy-Based Treatment**

Treatment for tennis elbow depends on a variety of factors, such as severity.

Typical treatments often include short-term options such as topical or oral NSAIDs and corticosteroid injections. Less commonly prescribed treatments include a proximal forearm strap, topical nitrates, acupuncture, and Botox injections (<u>Johnson, 2007</u>). In severe cases of tennis elbow, surgery can remove damaged sections of the tendon and repair the remaining sections; it is effective in roughly 85%-90% of cases.

#### **Physical Therapist Services**

Physical therapy involves various interventions including manual therapy, orthotic devices, and therapeutic exercise programs, as well as dry needling and ice to manage pain on a short-term basis (Jones, 2009).

Orthotic devices, including tennis elbow braces, are prescribed in up to 21% of tennis elbow cases and have been shown to lead to significant pain reduction and increased grip strength (Lucado, 2022).

Exercise programs are often a combination of physical therapist-led exercises and patient education sessions. These programs improve the strength and flexibility of the forearm muscles to minimize future cases of tennis elbow, help support tendon healing, and reduce pain. They also may improve blood flow to the tendons to improve healing time (<u>Cleveland Clinic, n.d.</u>).

#### Outcomes

The Coombes et al. study (<u>Coombes, 2015</u>) examined the cost-effectiveness of physical therapy compared with corticosteroid injection as a first-line intervention for tennis elbow over a one-year period.

The randomized controlled trial involved 165 participants from Brisbane, Australia, with unilateral tennis elbow that lasted for longer than six weeks. Participants were randomized into four intervention groups: saline injection (placebo); corticosteroid injection; saline injection and physical therapy (eight sessions of elbow manipulation and exercise); or corticosteroid injection and physical therapy.

All participants also were advised to rest for 10 days with gradual return to activity and were asked to complete a daily home exercise program. Health-related quality of life was measured at baseline and at four, eight, 12, and 26 weeks, and 1 year using the EQ-5D questionnaire. Responses were then converted to utility scores and QALYs.



The authors found that, while physical therapy requires a higher mean intervention cost than a corticosteroid injection, it is ultimately the most cost-effective course of care for tennis elbow. They additionally found that a corticosteroid injection alone and even a corticosteroid injection combined with physical therapy were both less effective from QALY and cost perspectives than physical therapy alone.

The results of the study found that the estimated quality-of-life benefit of physical therapy for tennis elbow compared with injection was an average gain of 0.047 QALYs. Using an estimated VSLY of \$251,634 (in 2022 U.S. dollars) as described in this report's **Approach and Methodology** chapter, the 0.047 gain in QALYs equates to an average total benefit of \$11,827. For 95% of patients, the total benefit ranged from \$8,870 to \$19,711. This indicates that most patients who receive early physical therapy for tennis elbow are likely to benefit from the intervention.

Medical costs associated with physical therapy versus injection, adjusted to 2023 U.S. dollars, were \$937 and \$96, respectively. This indicates that direct medical costs of physical therapy are \$841 higher than a corticosteroid injection.

Patient opportunity costs were defined as time loss due to work absence, per protocol leisure time loss, and nonprotocol leisure time loss. The values, which were converted from Australian to U.S. dollars are estimated to be \$437 for physical therapy and \$190 for corticosteroid injection, respectively.

The total cost, which takes into consideration both medical and patient opportunity costs, were \$1,374 for physical therapy and \$287 for corticosteroid injection. This implies that the physical therapy group had a mean QALY of 0.047 more than patients receiving injection, at a higher mean total cost of \$1,087.

Because the study included a placebo group, we also analyzed physical therapy versus no treatment and injection versus no treatment, based on QALYs observed one year after treatment. The cost-benefit-to-cost ratio of physical therapy versus placebo was found to be +7.9, while the benefit-to-cost ratio of injection versus placebo was -9.44. This indicates that injection had a lower benefit-to-cost ratio than no treatment at all, suggesting there is no benefit of corticosteroid injection in the treatment of tennis elbow after one year when compared to a placebo.

Subtracting the additional estimated total cost of \$1,087 for physical therapy over injection from the \$11,827 value of the quality-of-life benefit provides an average estimated net benefit of \$10,739 per episode of care.

Given a quality-of-life gain of 0.047 QALYs, this suggests a cost per QALY gained of \$23,141, which is substantially less than the estimated VSLY of \$251,634. We can conclude that physical therapy is cost-effective.



## **Vascular Claudication**

#### **Summary of Findings**



#### **Description**

Claudication is a pain in the calves, thighs, or buttocks brought on by walking or other exercise, and relieved by rest. Claudication is a symptom of a more serious underlying condition and is classified as one of two main types: vascular claudication, resulting from restricted arterial blood flow, and neurogenic claudication, resulting from an impacted spine and/or nervous system, which causes compression of blood vessels near the spine (<u>Nadeau, 2013</u>).

Our comparison of interventions focuses on vascular claudication, which is typically the result of peripheral arterial disease, or PAD. PAD is caused primarily by plaque buildup in the arteries, known as atherosclerosis, that restricts proper blood flow to the lower limbs.

PAD is reflective of one's overall health, as atherosclerosis is the key factor for most cardiovascular conditions. Common risk factors for PAD and associated claudication are cigarette smoking, older age, and diabetes (<u>Cassar, 2006</u>). Approximately 5% of men and 2.5% of women 60 years old or older experience claudication (<u>Patel, 2023</u>). Younger people also may experience claudication, although PAD is less likely the cause (<u>Cassar, 2006</u>).

When claudication results from PAD, it is important to recognize that patients face a significantly higher mortality than age-matched controls, with the majority of deaths occurring from a heart attack. In a 10-year follow-up for claudication, literature shows that while 18% of patients will require surgical intervention and 10% will require amputation, mortality from infarcts and strokes is much higher at 50% (<u>Hirsch, 2001</u>). Therefore, treatment for claudication, when it results from PAD, is addressed from two fronts: risk factor modification and reducing risk of cardiovascular events and improvements to the claudication symptoms, such as through exercise, medication, revascularization, or surgery.



#### **Study Selection**

This economic analysis uses the 2014 study "Cost-Effectiveness of Supervised Exercise, Stenting, and Optimal Medical Care for Claudication: Results From the Claudication: Exercise Versus Endoluminal Revascularization (CLEVER) Trial" by Reynolds et al., published in the Journal of the American Heart Association (<u>Reynolds, 2014</u>). It was chosen for its relevance to the U.S. population, the robustness of methodology, and the availability of details to support cost-benefit modeling.

The researchers compared three treatment options: optimal medical care alone; monitored exercise plus optimal medical care; and revascularization — stenting — plus optimal medical care (<u>Reynolds, 2014</u>). For the purposes of our economic analysis, we compared the first two options only.

Monitored exercise is defined as walking therapy and treadmill training administered by physical therapists (<u>Spannbauer, 2019</u>). Optimal medical care is defined as risk factor management, as suggested by guidelines from the American College of Cardiology and American Heart Association, and involves antiplatelet therapy and claudication pharmacotherapy (<u>Murphy, 2012</u>). It includes a prescription of cilostazol and advice on home exercise and diet in the form of standardized verbal instructions and printed material (<u>Murphy, 2012</u>).

#### **Research Findings**

Measures to determine outcomes for treatment of claudication typically involve:

- Improvement to patient quality of life and reduction in pain, as in increasing walking distance or length of time walking before onset of pain.
- Prevention of critical limb ischemia and reduced risk of future amputation.
- Cost of treatment.
  - Direct cost of care delivered, including consultations, treatment via non-physical therapy and physical therapist services.
  - Patient opportunity cost, including time for treatment and travel time to and from appointments.

#### **Non-Physical Therapy-Based Treatment**

As addressed earlier, treatment for claudication resulting from PAD is addressed through both risk factor modification and targeting relief of or improvement to the claudication symptoms.

Non-physical therapy-based treatments may include the following:

- Medication. Cilostazol and pentoxifylline, which are approved for the treatment of claudication, target improvements in pain-free walking time and total distance walked (<u>Tjon, 2001</u>).
- Endovascular revascularization. A balloon angioplasty, also known as percutaneous transluminal angioplasty, is a minimally invasive procedure involving insertion of a medical balloon to the site of the blockage to widen the opening and promote blood flow (<u>Topfer, 2018</u>). Patients may also undergo stent implantation, which involves using mesh to keep the artery open. Stenting may also be used in cases where balloon angioplasty is not successful (<u>Fakhry, 2015</u>).
- Surgical revascularization. Patients with extensive arterial disease or for whom endovascular revascularization failed may undergo bypass surgery inserting a graft (<u>Cassar, 2006</u>).

#### **Physical Therapist Services**

For patients with lower extremity PAD, physical therapy is prescribed with the intention of improving a patient's quality of life by reducing the pain induced by walking, increasing walking distance before onset of pain, and reducing risk of cardiovascular complications.

Monitored exercise involving walking therapy, along with risk factor management, is the conservative care delivery option for claudication. Patients typically attend 30-minute to 60-minute sessions three times a week for monitored walking training on a treadmill (<u>Spannbauer, 2019</u>). There are varying opinions on the acceptable degree of pain as part of the monitored exercise. Based on guidelines from the American Heart Association, the TransAtlantic Inter-Society Consensus on the Management of Peripheral Arterial Disease, and the European Society of Cardiology, the recommendation is that walking sessions be conducted to a degree of moderate pain intensity (<u>Treat-Jacobson, 2019</u>).

#### Outcomes

The study's authors compared three care delivery options — monitored exercise plus optimal care, stenting plus optimal medical care, and optimal care alone — for patients with moderate to severe claudication due to aortoiliac PAD, which is characterized by narrowing or blockage of the iliac artery that brings blood to the legs.

The trial involved 98 patients divided among the three care delivery options. All patients received cilostazol as part of optimal medical care. Monitored exercise involved one-hour exercise sessions conducted three times a week for 26 weeks, followed by a 12-month telephone-based program to encourage adherence to the exercise regimen. Quality-of-life years were determined based on EQ-5D questionnaires at baseline and at six months and 18 months.

Results from the study showed that both monitored exercise and stenting improved quality adjusted life expectancy compared with optimal medical care alone. However, relative to optimal medical care alone, stenting cost \$12,350 more while monitored exercise only cost \$6,072 more. In comparison, the incremental QALY gain for stenting over monitored exercise was small and uncertain in the 18-month period. For this reason, the economic model for this analysis does not include the stenting option and compares only monitored exercise plus optimal medical care with optimal medical care alone.

The estimated quality-of-life benefit of treating claudication with monitored exercise plus optimal medical care compared with optimal medical care alone was an average gain of 0.12 QALYs. Using an estimated VSLY of \$251,634 (in 2022 U.S. dollars) as described in this report's **Approach and Methodology** chapter, the gain in QALYs equates to an average total benefit of \$30,196. For 95% of patients, the total benefit ranged from \$15,890 to \$44,502. This indicates that most patients who receive monitored exercise plus optimal medical care for claudication are likely to benefit from the intervention.

Total care delivery costs over the 18-month period were \$6,795 for optimal medical care alone and \$12,866 for monitored exercise plus optimal medical care. Although participants in the monitored exercise group spent \$6,072 more, they gained an average of 0.12 QALYs more than participants receiving only optimal medical care.

The study provides the patient opportunity costs as a combined measure in the total cost. Therefore, individual patient opportunity costs were not calculated for this intervention. Based on the details provided by the study authors, patient opportunity costs for those in the monitored exercise group were



based on the actual number of sessions attended, the total time spent in the program, and the estimated travel time to and from each session. They were calculated using the nominal U.S. wage rate.

Subtracting the additional estimated total cost of \$6,072 for monitored exercise plus optimal medical care over optimal medical care alone from the \$30,196 value of the quality-of-life benefit provides an average estimated net benefit of \$24,125 (rounded) per episode of care (and a benefit-to-cost ratio of 2.3:1).

Given a quality-of-life gain of 0.12 QALYs, this suggests a cost per QALY gained of \$50,596, which is substantially less than the estimated VSLY of \$251,634. We can conclude that physical therapist-monitored exercise plus optimal medical care is cost-effective.



## **Falls Prevention**

#### **Summary of Findings**



#### **Description**

Falls are a major injury risk for older adults and often result from reduced muscle strength, decline in balance, decreased gait assurance, and decreased cognitive function. Falls are closely associated with an increased incidence of fractures, such as hip and wrist fractures. Data from 2018 shows that falls led to nearly 3 million emergency department visits and resulted in approximately 32,000 deaths in the United States (Burns, 2018). Falls-related deaths are a growing risk, particularly for those 85 or older (Burns, 2018).

Data from 2015 estimates that approximately \$50 billion was spent on medical costs associated with falls-related injuries annually in the United States (Florence, 2018). Nonfatal falls accounted for the majority of these medical costs, with Medicare covering approximately \$28.9 billion, Medicaid covering \$8.7 billion, and other payers covering \$12 billion; fatal falls accounted for \$754 million in medical costs (Florence, 2018). Given these numbers, falls pose major considerations for health care expenditures and patient morbidity.

Managing falls risk first involves conducting a multifactorial risk assessment. This includes considering modifiable risk factors, such as safety of the home environment, and also fall history, functional status (e.g., gait, strength and/or balance deficits, ability to perform activities of daily living), medical conditions, cognitive deficits, and medication review, as certain medications, particularly psychoactive medications, can impact falls risk (<u>Phelan, 2015</u>). Based on this assessment, management can involve exercise and training, medication changes, use of assistive devices, removal of hazards within the home, patient education, and behavioral therapy.

#### **Study Selection**

This economic analysis uses the 2016 study "Cost-Effectiveness of Combined Oral Bisphosphonate Therapy and Falls Prevention Exercise for Fracture Prevention in the USA," by Mori et al., published in Osteoporosis International (Mori, 2017). The researchers modeled the cost effectiveness of falls-prevention exercise and oral bisphosphonate therapy to prevent fractures using a Markov



microsimulation model that incorporated fracture incidence data from U.S. hospital discharges to determine the impacts over a one-year period. It was chosen for its relevance to the U.S. context and its availability of details to support cost-benefit modeling.

For our economic analysis, we focused on physical therapy-based falls-prevention exercise compared with no intervention to evaluate the isolated impact of physical therapy-based exercise on preventing falls and reducing future costs associated with common fractures. Cost data from the study, stated in 2014 U.S. dollars, has been inflation-adjusted to reflect 2023 U.S. dollars.

#### **Research Findings**

Measures to determine outcomes of falls-prevention strategies typically involve (Campbell, 1997):

- Fall monitoring, as in tracking actual falls.
- Improvements on standardized measures of balance, strength, gait, and activities of daily living.
- Tracking of falls-related injuries, such as type and severity of injury.
- Cost of treatment.
  - Direct cost of care delivered, including physician consultations and physical therapist services.
  - Patient opportunity cost, including time for treatment and travel time to and from appointments.

#### **Non-Physical Therapy-Based Treatment**

Falls prevention, as described above, requires a multifactorial assessment. Strategies to prevent falls focus on managing the factors that contribute to fall risk.

Examples of falls-prevention strategies include the following:

- Reviewing and modifying medications: Certain medications, particularly psychoactive medications, play a considerable role in increasing falls risk. Potentially replacing or discontinuing use of a medication can produce a significant impact on reducing falls risk (<u>Cooper, 2003</u>).
- Addressing nutritional deficiencies: Malnutrition can impact falls and fracture risk. Health care providers may recommend nutritional supplements to address potential micronutrient or protein deficiencies that impact strength, mobility, and visual acuity, all of which contribute to falls risk (Esquivel, 2017).
- Managing osteoporosis: Osteoporosis leads to lower bone strength, resulting in an increased risk of fracture. Medications for osteoporosis, such as oral bisphosphonates or infusions with zoledronic acid, help maintain bone strength and reduce fracture risk. Supplements that target bone density, such as with Vitamin D and calcium, also may be recommended (Harvard Health, 2021; Rula, 2021)<u>https://www.webmd.com/osteoporosis/guide/understanding-osteoporosis-treatment</u>.

#### **Physical Therapist Services**

Physical therapists take a multimodal approach to reducing risk of falls, which can include:

• Creating safe, hazard-free spaces: Most falls occur at home, and managing potential hazards is an important way to reduce risk of falls. Physical therapists work with multidisciplinary colleagues to help patients address potential hazards. Specific interventions can include education on proper

**ŚAPTA** 



footwear, clearing walkways and stairs, ensuring adequate lighting, placing handrails on stairs and in bathrooms, and keeping areas uncluttered (<u>Campani, 2021</u>).

 Adaptive and assistive technology: Physical therapists prescribe and provide training on the use of durable medical equipment and assistive devices such as canes, walkers, prostheses, and braces to help patients improve mobility and safely complete activities of daily living (<u>American Physical Therapy</u> Association, 2023).

Physical therapists also select appropriate exercises for managing falls risk. These include (<u>Shubert,</u> <u>2011</u>):

- Static balance exercises: These exercises focus on stabilizing the patient in certain positions or
  postures to keep the body stationary by maintaining the center of mass within the body's base of
  support.
- Dynamic balance exercises: These exercises focus on movement such as walking. They involve progressing functional capabilities such as standing and turning. Dynamic exercises improve the body's ability to react to sudden changes that may cause a loss of balance.
- Strength training: These exercises target lower extremity and postural muscles and are often combined with balance exercises to support prevention of falls.
- Walking: For older adults with adequate balance, physical therapists may prescribe an independent walking program to support prevention of future falls. For older adults with balance or mobility deficits for whom independent walking is unsafe or may contribute to falls, the physical therapist often supervises walking training, which may include progressive challenges in different environments to safely improve walking function.

The Mori study specifically looks at the Otago Exercise Program, a home-based exercise program delivered by a physical therapist that involves strength training, balance retraining, and walking exercises (<u>UNC School of Medicine, n.d.</u>). The program has a demonstrated 40% reduction in falls over a one-year period and includes warm-up exercises followed by strength, balance, and walking exercises (<u>Shubert, 2011</u>). Within the study by Mori et al., Otago is administered through four at-home visits by a physical therapist followed by a self-managed exercise and walking program.

#### Outcomes

The study's authors leveraged fracture incidence rates, reported from U.S. hospital discharge data, to predict falls-related fractures in the different age-based cohorts starting at age 65. The simulation considered a one-year period for modeling, specifically for white women in the U.S. For our analysis, we considered only women 80 or older, as this age group faces the highest risk of falls-related injury and would likely benefit the most from falls-prevention exercise.

The results of the study found that the estimated quality-of-life benefit from falls-prevention exercise compared with no intervention was an average gain of 0.009 QALYs. Using an estimated VSLY of \$251,634 (in 2022 dollars) as described in this report's Approach and Methodology chapter, the gain in QALYs equates to an average total benefit of \$2,265. Because this analysis used a model as opposed to actual participants, 95% confidence intervals are not calculated.

Direct medical costs for the group receiving physical therapist services were \$649, which included \$436 for the falls-prevention exercise program and \$212 for the initial assessment, which involved a physician exam and a bone density scan. For the no treatment group, the only direct medical cost was \$212 for the assessment. Predicted injury-related costs for the falls-prevention exercise group were \$756 and for the



no-treatment group were \$1,135. These predicted costs factor in the one-year costs associated with hip, vertebral, wrist, and other osteoporotic fractures.

Total medical costs, factoring in direct medical costs, predicted injury costs, and patient opportunity costs, amounted to \$1,468 for the falls-prevention exercise group and \$1,347 for the no-treatment group. Patient opportunity costs were estimated at \$63 for the falls-prevention exercise group, based on 2.5 hours of patient time (one initial at-home visit of one hour and three subsequent at-home visits of 30 minutes each) at a cost of \$25.35 per hour. The no-treatment group incurred no patient opportunity costs. Opportunity costs do not consider the prescribed exercise program that individuals conduct independently at home.

Subtracting the additional estimated cost of \$121 for physical therapy-based falls-prevention exercise compared with no treatment from the \$2,265 value of the quality-of-life benefit provides an average estimated net benefit of \$2,144 per episode of care (and a benefit-to-cost ratio of 1.54:1).

# Given a quality-of-life gain of 0.009 QALYs, this suggests a cost per QALY gained of \$13,425, which is substantially less than the estimated VSLY of \$251,634. We can conclude that physical therapy is cost-effective.

Of particular interest is the difference in predicted injury costs, which shows an approximate 33% lower injury-related cost for the falls-prevention exercise group compared with the no-intervention group.



## **Cancer Rehabilitation**

#### **Summary of Findings**



#### **Description**

With a rapidly growing and aging population, as much as 39.5% of the U.S. population will have cancer at some point in their lives, according to the National Cancer Institute (<u>National Cancer Institute, 2020</u>). Couple this with advancements in cancer treatment and diagnosis, and an increasing number of people are living with, recovering from, and surviving cancer — as well as the long-lasting side effects of cancer and its treatments. Examples of side effects include pain, fatigue, lymphedema, and changes in memory, mobility, and balance. Survivors under 65 years are three times less likely to return to work than those without a history of cancer (<u>Rizzo, 2016</u>).

Cancer rehabilitation can occur at any point across the cancer continuum, and includes prehabilitation, post-treatment rehabilitation, and palliative rehabilitation (<u>Mayer, 2022</u>). These programs often tailor interventions based on the patient's individual needs, situation, and wants. The goal of rehabilitation is to improve function, participation in work and life, and quality of life, as well as reduce the risk of late effects (<u>Alfano, 2018</u>).

Many physical consequences of cancer and its treatment can be effectively treated with physical therapist interventions and physical rehabilitation programs, but there are few opportunities and referrals to physical therapy programs for this condition in the United States (<u>Brennan, 2022</u>). Exercise has been shown to be beneficial before, during, and after cancer treatment across all cancer types and for a variety of cancer-related impairments, including fatigue, aerobic fitness, anxiety, self-esteem, cognitive function, and general quality of life (<u>Stout, 2017; Speck, 2010; Campbell, 2020</u>).

#### **Study Selection and Additional Methodology**

This economic analysis primarily uses the 2019 study "Cost-Effectiveness of the Collaborative Care to Preserve Performance in Cancer (COPE) Trial Tele-rehabilitation Interventions for Patients With Advanced Cancers," by Longacre et al., published in Cancer Medicine (Longacre, 2020).



The randomized controlled trial compared the cost-effectiveness of three approaches: a physical therapy-based telerehabilitation program, physical therapy plus pain management, and monthly home monitoring for late-stage cancer patients in the United States. For our economic analysis, we focused only on the physical therapy-based telerehabilitation program compared with home monitoring in order to compare the isolated impact of telehealth physical therapist service over home monitoring.

The study was chosen due to its robustness of methodology, the availability of details to support costbenefit modeling, recency of publication, and applicability to the U.S. health care and physical therapy context.

#### **Research Findings**

Measures to determine outcomes of treatment for patients with cancer typically involve:

- Improvement to the patient's overall quality of life, such as reducing pain, increasing mobility, and improving mental health, using QALYs or QoL (<u>Wang, 2022</u>).
- Improvement in physical mobility, such as improving strength and reducing fatigue (<u>Speck</u>, <u>2010</u>).
- Improvement in tolerance to cancer treatment and/or reduction in treatment-related side effects, such as body weight and body mass index (<u>Olsson Möller, 2019; Ligibel, 2012</u>).
- Reduction in cancer-related cognitive impairment (<u>Campbell, 2020</u>) and/or improvement in mental health, such as decreased levels of depression and anxiety (<u>Ligibel, 2012</u>).
- Change in biomarkers associated with cancer progression (Meneses-Echávez, 2023).

#### **Non-Physical Therapy-Based Treatment**

Cancer rehabilitation programs are determined by the needs of the patient, the type of cancer, and the type of treatment. The program is often designed by a team of medical professionals that may include an oncologist, physiatrist, occupational therapist, nutritionist, social worker, psychologist, and physical therapist. Each member of the team may support distinct aspects of the patient's rehabilitation program, such as (<u>Mayer, 2022</u>):

- Assessing the patient's cancer progression and establishing a definitive treatment plan.
- Providing medicine or drugs to support recovery and cancer treatment.
- Assessing the patient's cognition, behavior, and coping skills and helping the patient and caregiver with coping methods.
- Evaluating the patient's metabolic demands and recommending an optimal diet for recovery and support.

#### **Physical Therapist Services**

Treatment of cancer symptoms and cancer treatment side effects have been widely studied and support the use of physical therapy and exercise as an effective intervention to improve patient quality of life through a variety of pathways, including delivery via telehealth, and in a variety of cancer types and stages (<u>Stout, 2017</u>). However, physical therapy is often underused in the oncology setting due to a lack of consensus around when to initiate an exercise program during cancer treatment (<u>Rizzo, 2016</u>). Some physical therapist-led exercise programs may include:

• Aerobic, anaerobic and/or resistance exercise.



- Superficial and deep heat, cold, and transcutaneous electrostimulation, and massage therapy to target pain reduction.
- Stretching-based exercises to improve joint mobility.
- Task-oriented exercises.

#### **Outcomes**

The study's authors measured the cost effectiveness of a physical therapy-based telehealth program compared with home-based monitoring for rehabilitation in late-stage cancer patients experiencing functional limitations. While the study took place over six months, the costs and benefits in the analysis were estimated over a 12-month period.

The study involved 516 participants in a randomized controlled trial conducted in three U.S. academic medical centers in the Midwestern, Southern, and Western regions. Participants with advanced-stage cancers were randomly assigned to one of three groups: control, telerehabilitation physical therapy, or telerehabilitation physical therapy and pain management. The economic model for this analysis compared outcomes of the first two groups only.

All participants underwent automated monthly home-based monitoring of physical functioning and pain through telephone or web-based surveys (<u>Cheville, 2019</u>). For participants in the telerehab group, services were based on the collaborative care model provided by a physical therapist-physician team. This intervention included a pedometer-based walking program to increase physical activity and a validated resistance-based exercise program called REST.

For the first four weeks, participants were instructed to perform a personalized REST exercise routine twice weekly under the supervision of a local physical therapist to treat any disabling physical impairments. Some participants achieved this in under eight sessions, while some required continued treatment past the eight-week mark. After this time, participants performed the exercises by watching instructional videos and using resistance bands for a recommended four times per week. The exercise program consisted of an upper and lower body routine and could be performed by patients with mild disabilities in less than 10 minutes. They also participated in check-in calls with a physical therapist "fitness care manager" in the physical therapist-physician team on weeks 1, 2, and 4 and then monthly between weeks 5 and 24 to establish pedometer step count goals, evaluate physical impairments, and monitor the progression of their REST exercises. Throughout the study duration, participants recorded their step counts and REST sessions through an automated system on a weekly basis; some patients reported fortnightly or monthly if the reporting burden was too high.

Health outcomes were measured using EQ-5D-3L at baseline, and at three and six months, converted into QALY values. Participants' hospitalization data was obtained through medical records, and associated costs were estimated from unit cost data and hospital-associated utilization data found in the literature.

The results from the study found that the estimated quality-of-life benefit of physical therapy-based rehab compared with home-based monitoring was an average gain of 0.01 QALYs. Using an estimate of VSLY of \$251,634 (in 2022 dollars), as described in this report's **Approach and Methodology** chapter, the 0.01 gain in QALYs equates to an average total benefit of \$2,516.

The analysis also included the benefit of avoided costs associated with future hospitalizations. Those in the telerehab group spent significantly less time in the hospital (less than two-thirds of the time



experienced by the home-monitoring group) and were more likely to be discharged home than those in the home-monitoring group. The cost savings benefit of reduced hospitalization for the telerehab group was estimated to be \$1,707 based on expenses accrued over time spent in the hospital, excluding the cost of specific services such as cancer treatment.

Direct medical costs for the telerehab group were \$431, comprising the cost of instructional DVDs, elastic resistance bands, pedometers, and the visits with the physical therapist (assuming an average of eight sessions). No direct medical costs were associated with the home-based monitoring group.

Patient opportunity costs were estimated to be \$279 per patient for the telerehab group. This is based on a check-in phone call accruing to three hours total (six phone calls, each assumed to be 30 minutes long) and the average patient travel time to the physical therapist, accruing to 8 hours total (assumed travel time of 30 minutes, one-way for eight sessions) at a cost of \$25.35 per hour. Because patients spent less than 15 minutes per week performing the program's virtual self-paced exercises, they were not included in the opportunity cost.

Subtracting the estimated total cost of physical therapy telerehab (total medical cost plus patient opportunity cost) from the total benefit (quality-of-life benefit plus avoided hospital costs) provides us with an average estimated net benefit of \$3,514 per episode of care.

Given a quality-of-life gain of 0.01 QALYs, this suggests a cost per QALY gained of \$70,951, which is substantially less than the estimated VSLY of \$251,634. We can conclude that physical therapy for cancer rehabilitation is cost-effective.



## **Future Additions to the Report**

This report considers eight interventions that most closely reflect the core of APTA's service offerings and that demonstrate robustness in their evidence base to support economic evaluation. A comprehensive range of interventions were considered at the start of this report and were narrowed down based on the criteria described in the **Approach and Methodology** chapter.

Given the limitations to the scope of this work, there remain several interventions that reflect APTA's service offerings but were not considered within this report. Below is the list of interventions considered based on APTA's service offerings, the role that physical therapy plays for each, and the current available evidence base, including limitations restricting their evaluation. Many of these interventions may be considered for evaluation in the future, provided the limitations in their evidence base can be adequately addressed.

Intervention	Relevance of physical therapy to intervention, available evidence base and limitations
Schizophrenia Schizophrenia is a mental disorder characterized by hallucinations, delusions, and mood disorder.	Schizophrenia patients present higher levels of physical inactivity compared to the general population and, as such, show increased morbidity and mortality. Physical therapy for schizophrenia focuses on the management of comorbidities, such as cardiovascular disease and diabetes, as well as on management of mental state, anxiety, and psychological distress ( <u>Vancampfort, 2012</u> ).
	Several limitations exist in the current evidence base evaluating physical therapy for schizophrenia, including absence of recent U.Sbased publications, measurement of benefits in a form other than QALYs or another usable measure for modeling, and lack of cost effectiveness data ( <u>Vancampfort, 2012</u> ). Economic evaluation of schizophrenia requires robust studies that provide consistent quantification of benefits and supply sufficient cost-effectiveness data.
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder <i>COPD is an inflammatory lung</i> <i>disease characterized by</i> <i>obstructive airflow and</i> <i>breathing problems.</i>	Physical therapy is used for COPD to support pulmonary rehabilitation and employs a variety of exercise and breathing techniques geared towards generating a coordinated pattern of breathing, promoting relaxation, increasing exercise tolerance, and reducing breathlessness.
	Existing evidence base includes several economic evaluations and clinical trials from Europe that look specifically at respiratory physiotherapy interventions for COPD (Leemans, 2021). Adaptation of international studies to the US context proves challenging, specifically finding the relevant US costs, including adequately accounting for cost differences across states within the U.S. Economic evaluation of physical therapy for COPD in the U.S. requires robust U.Sbased studies that provide the necessary US cost data.



Intervention	Relevance of physical therapy to intervention, available evidence base and limitations
Pregnancy	Physical therapy for pregnancy focuses on pregnancy-related low back and/or pelvic pain or dysfunction. The studies identified in our assessment measure outcomes using various pain measures (Visual Analogue Scale, Disability Rating Index, sick leave due to pain, fear avoidance beliefs, etc.) (van
Pregnancy is frequently characterized by lumbopelvic pain.	Benten, 2014). Although these measures are useful for measuring the benefits of physical therapy, the data is not available in a form required to support economic evaluation. The evidence base further presents limitations in the availability of cost-effectiveness data applicable to the US context. For APTA to consider economic evaluation for pregnancy, we require US-based data that supplies benefit data in the form of QALYs or another relevant measure as well as adequate US-based cost data.
Asthma is a chronic inflammatory disease associated with airway hyperresponsiveness to various triggers, such as allergens and exercise, and causes episodes of wheezing, breathlessness, and chest tightness (Quirt, 2018).	Physical therapy for asthma focuses on breathing retraining, including hyperventilation reduction, yoga breathing techniques, inspiratory muscle training, and non-hyperventilation reduction breathing techniques ( <u>O'Connor, 2012</u> ).
	Research on breathing retraining for asthma is emerging and while evidence exists to support benefits of physical therapy for asthma ( <u>O'Connor, 2012</u> ), robust studies that quantify benefits consistently and are applicable within the US context are lacking. The current evidence base looking at physical therapy breathing retraining and cost effectiveness is predominantly UK-based ( <u>Bruton, 2018</u> ). Adapting this to the US context would require specific consideration for current breathing retraining practices and recommendations in the US as well as US-specific cost considerations.
Multiple Sclerosis	Some of the common symptoms of multiple sclerosis involve fatigue, cognitive changes, visual impairment, pain, coordination and balance problems and inability to walk ( <u>Mayo Clinic, 2022</u> ). Physical therapy for multiple sclerosis aims to maintain strength, support movement (e.g., maintain posture, improve walking cadence), and improve exercise tolerance ( <u>Döring, 2011</u> ).
Multiple sclerosis is a disease where the immune system attacks the central nervous system (brain and spinal cord).	There is currently limited research available in the field that consistently quantifies the benefits of physical therapy for multiple sclerosis and that considers cost effectiveness. Existing evidence based is limited, older and based outside of the US context ( <u>Winser, 2020; Tosh, 2014</u> ). Economic evaluation of physical therapy for multiple sclerosis in the US would require robust US-based studies or recent international studies with the potential for adaptation to the US context.



Intervention	Relevance of physical therapy to intervention, available evidence base and limitations
Fibromyalgia Fibromyalgia is a chronic disorder that causes pain and tenderness throughout the body, as well as fatigue and trouble sleeping.	<ul> <li>Physical therapy for fibromyalgia focuses on the use of education, aerobic exercise (mainly aquatic exercise programs as studies indicate) (Gusi, 2008), and strengthening exercise to help improve fibromyalgia.</li> <li>Limited reliable research is available to support the cost-effectiveness of physical therapy for Fibromyalgia.</li> </ul>
Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis ALS, also known as Lou Gehrig's Disease, is a rare neurological disease that affects motor neurons (nerve cells in the brain and spinal cord that control voluntary muscle movement).	Physical therapy for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis focuses on treating symptoms and maximizing function and involvement to help people with ALS live their lives to the fullest and with quality (Bello-Haas, 2018). Several limitations exist in the current evidence base evaluating physical therapy for ALS. Existing evidence is limited with respect to the US-based context and outlining quality-of-life improvements (QALYs or similar) and cost data for economic analysis (Silva, 2022). Strong US-based studies or recent international studies with the potential to be adapted to the US environment, including the necessary cost and quality-of-life improvement data, are required for the economic evaluation of physical therapy for ALS in the US.
Neck Pain Neck pain is a common musculoskeletal pain problem, often resulting in muscle tightness and limitations in the range of motion of the neck.	Physical therapy for neck pain focuses on managing pain, strengthening musculature, expanding range of motion, and improving neck posture and function for day-to-day activities (Verhagen, 2021). There is limited evidence that specifically focuses on the impact of physical therapy for neck pain. Although existing literature exists on manual therapy, a subset of physical therapy, much of the literature is several years old, based in an international context, and/or lacks sufficient QALY and US-based cost data to support modelling (Aboagye, 2022; Korthals-de Bos, 2003). Robust studies that clearly assess the impact of physical therapy on neck pain in a US context and sufficiently quantify quality of life improvements are required for economic evaluation of physical therapy for neck pain in the US.
Heart failure Heart failure is a complex condition whereby the heart cannot sufficiently pump blood to the body, often a result of impaired ventricular filling or a weakened heart that cannot effectively pump blood ( <u>Malik,</u> <u>2022</u> ).	Physical therapy for heart failure focuses on the continuum of care due to the variety of symptoms that heart failure can generate, and is typically targeted towards managing mobility and fatigue, strengthening arms and legs, and improving breathing. Physical therapy for heart failure involves a range of exercises that can include aerobic training, resistance training, and inspiratory muscle training ( <u>Shoemaker, 2020</u> ). The current evidence base demonstrating the impact of physical therapy on heart failure is growing yet limited in the type of data



Intervention	Relevance of physical therapy to intervention, available evidence base and limitations
	required to support economic evaluation. An evaluation of studies focusing on the impact of inspiratory muscle training on heart failure shows that many of these studies focus on measuring functional outcome measures or other alternative measures to QALYs, which although useful, cannot be directly used to support economic evaluation (Azambuja, 2020). Economic evaluation of heart failure requires robust studies that clearly quantify benefits in a form appropriate for economic modeling and that supply sufficient cost data for physical therapist services for heart failure in the US context.
Stroke A stroke occurs when the brain is damaged either from a blockage in or rupturing of a blood vessel.	Stroke rehabilitation using physical therapy targets the balance and mobility disorders resulting from a stroke, and focuses on strengthening muscles, improving mobility, and lowering the risk of falls ( <u>Hugues, 2019</u> ).
	The evidence base for stroke rehabilitation using physical therapy is both growing and positive. There are several studies that examine the impact of various forms of physical therapy, such as constraint-induced therapy, functional task training and musculoskeletal intervention, on stroke patients. Several studies also exist that focus on aquatic based physical therapy for stroke rehabilitation. Limitations in the current evidence base exist with regard to the measurement of benefits in the form of QALYs or another usable form for economic evaluation as well as US based cost data for physical therapist services for strokes. Economic evaluation of physical therapy for strokes in the future is promising, as demonstrated by emerging studies including one which uses Markov modeling to develop the necessary benefit data, albeit in an international context (Darvishi, 2023) and another which considers aquatic therapy impacts using EQ-5D measures, which could potentially be converted to QALYs (Lee, 2018). Further identification of quality studies providing necessary cost and benefit data in the US context is required to support economic evaluation for strokes.
Direct Access Direct access to a physical therapist is a model of care whereby no physician or third- party referral is required to access physical therapist services.	The provider (e.g., physician, physical therapist) that conducts the primary assessment of a patient has a considerable impact on the end-to-end pathway of care for the patient, the overall cost of care, and the health outcomes generated. Direct access to a physical therapist has the potential to provide targeted care early on, improve the time to access care and reduce health service costs. The current evidence base for direct access to physical therapist services in the US is limited. There is a small body of evidence from other jurisdictions comparing the impact of primary
	assessment of a patient conducted by a physician to that by a physical therapist ( <u>Ho-Henriksson, 2022</u> ). However, direct access has a very specific country-specific context that makes it difficult to



Intervention	Relevance of physical therapy to intervention, available evidence base and limitations
	adapt international models to the US context. Key factors that make it difficult to adapt the current evidence base for direct access to the US context include variations in reimbursement context and the differences on healthcare utilization in public versus privatized healthcare settings. Economic evaluation for direct access in the US will require US-based studies that provide the necessary cost information, and that account for healthcare utilization and healthcare pathways in the US.
Long Covid	Physical therapy can be tailored to address the specific symptoms of Long Covid, such as breathing exercises for respiratory issues ( <u>Toulgui, 2022</u> ) or patient education and activity guidance for post-exertional symptom exacerbation knee-pain ( <u>Smith, 2023</u> ).
Covid-19 infection can present longer-term side effects in some individuals that can range from general symptoms such as fatigue and fever to various respiratory, neurological, digestive, and other symptoms.	COVID-19 is a novel coronavirus of which the longer-term side- effects are only beginning to be realized. The current evidence base examining the application of physical therapy for Long Covid is limited due to the recency of the infection. However, given the broad range of long-term symptoms of COVID-19, it is likely that the different ways in which physical therapists can assist with managing Long Covid will be a growing area of interest. To perform economic evaluation, we will need studies relevant to the US context that can clearly define the physical therapist services for Long Covid, the benefits they generate in the relevant form for modeling, and the cost of the physical therapist services.

## Acknowledgements

APTA would like to express gratitude and appreciation to the "Economic Value of Physical Therapy in the United States" Work Group for their expertise and insights in completing this report.

## Work Group Co-Chairs From the Public Policy and Advocacy Committee and the Scientific and Practice Affairs Committee

Greg Bennett, PT, DSc, MS Jason Falvey, PT DPT, PhD, Board-Certified Geriatric Clinical Specialist Kate Minick, PT, DPT, PhD, Board-Certified Orthopaedic Clinical Specialist Janet Shelley, PT, DPT

#### **Work Group Members**

Ryan Boggs, PT, DPT, DSc (APTA Academy of Clinical Electrophysiology & Wound Management) Christine Cabelka, PT, MA, PhD (APTA Pelvic Health) Julie Fritz, PT, PhD, FAPTA (APTA Academy of Research) Joseph Hannon, PT, DPT, PhD (American Academy of Sports Physical Therapy) Ellen Hillegass, PT, EdD, FAPTA, Board-Certified Cardiovascular & Pulmonary Clinical Specialist (APTA Academy of Cardiovascular & Pulmonary Physical Therapy) Tiffany Kendig, PT, DPT, MPH (APTA Oncology) Trevor Lentz, PT, PhD, MPH (APTA Academy of Orthopaedic Physical Therapy) Rachel Prusynski, DPT, PhD, Board-Certified Neurologic Clinical Specialist (APTA Geriatrics) Erin Simunds, MS, PT (APTA Academy of Pediatric Physical Therapy)

James Tompkins, PT, DPT (APTA Acute Care)



### References

Aboagye E, Lilje S, Bengtsson C, Peterson A, Persson U, Skillgate E. Manual therapy versus advice to stay active for nonspecific back and/or neck pain: a cost-effectiveness analysis. Chiropr Man Therap. 2022 May 16;30(1):27. doi: 10.1186/s12998-022-00431-7. PMID: 35578230; PMCID: PMC9109382.

Alfano CM, Pergolotti M. Next-Generation Cancer Rehabilitation: A Giant Step Forward for Patient Care. Rehabil Nurs. 2018 Jul/Aug;43(4):186-194. doi: 10.1097/rnj.0000000000000174. PMID: 29957695.

Alouini S, Memic S, Couillandre A. Pelvic Floor Muscle Training for Urinary Incontinence with or without Biofeedback or Electrostimulation in Women: A Systematic Review. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2022 Feb 27;19(5):2789. doi: 10.3390/ijerph19052789. PMID: 35270480; PMCID: PMC8910078.

American Physical Therapy Association. APTA Guide to Physical Therapist Practice, 2023. https://guide.apta.org/interventions/categories-interventions/assistive-technology.

APTA. Impact of COVID-19 on the Physical Therapy Profession Over One Year. American Physical Therapy Association, 2021.

Arnold E, La Barrie J, DaSilva L, et al. "The Effect of Timing of Physical Therapy for Acute Low Back Pain on Health Services Utilization: A Systematic Review." Archives of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation, July 2019. 10.1016/j.apmr.2018.11.025.

Aviva Frydman et al., "Manual Therapy and Exercise for Lateral Elbow Pain," Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, June 13, 2018, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.cd013042</u>.

Azambuja ACM, de Oliveira LZ, Sbruzzi G. Inspiratory Muscle Training in Patients With Heart Failure: What Is New? Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Phys Ther. 2020 Dec 7;100(12):2099-2109. doi: 10.1093/ptj/pzaa171. PMID: 32936904.

Bello-Haas VD. Physical therapy for individuals with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: current insights. Degener Neurol Neuromuscul Dis. 2018 Jul 16.

Best practice regulation GUIDNACE note value of Statistical Life. (n.d.). https://oia.pmc.gov.au/sites/default/files/2022-09/value-statistical-life-guidance-note.pdf.

Bhatia D, Bejarano T, Novo M. Current interventions in the management of knee osteoarthritis. J Pharm Bioallied Sci. 2013 Jan;5(1):30-8. doi: 10.4103/0975-7406.106561. PMID: 23559821; PMCID: PMC3612336.

Bodenheimer T, Kucksdorf J, Torn A, Jerzak J. Integrating Physical Therapists Into Primary Care Within A Large Health Care System. J Am Board Fam Med. 2021 Jul-Aug;34(4):866-870. doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2021.04.200432. PMID: 34312283.

Brennan L, et al., "Physical Therapists in Oncology Settings: Experiences in Delivering Cancer Rehabilitation Services, Barriers to Care, and Service Development Needs," Physical Therapy 102, no. 3 (2022), <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ptj/pzab287</u>.

Bruton A, Lee A, Yardley L, et al. Physiotherapy breathing retraining for asthma: a randomized controlled trial. Lancet Respir Med. 2018 Jan;6(1):19-28. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(17)30474-5. Epub 2017 Dec 14. PMID: 29248433; PMCID: PMC5757422.

Buchanan BK, Varacallo M. Tennis Elbow. [Updated 2023 Aug 4]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 Jan. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK431092/</u>.

Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor. The Economics Daily. Distribution of days away from work due to workplace injuries and illnesses, 2006. (2007).



Burns E, Kakara R. Deaths from Falls Among Persons Aged ≥65 Years — United States, 2007–2016. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2018;67:509–514. DOI: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6718a1</u>.

Cacciari LP, Kouakou CR, Poder TG, Vale L, Morin M, Mayrand MH, Tousignant M, Dumoulin C. Groupbased pelvic floor muscle training is a more cost-effective approach to treat urinary incontinence in older women: economic analysis of a randomised trial. J Physiother. 2022 Jul;68(3):191-196. doi: 10.1016/j.jphys.2022.06.001. Epub 2022 Jun 23. PMID: 35753969.

Campani D, Caristia S, Amariglio A, Piscone S, Ferrara LI, Barisone M, Bortoluzzi S, Faggiano F, Dal Molin A; IPEST Working Group. Home and environmental hazards modification for fall prevention among the elderly. Public Health Nurs. 2021 May;38(3):493-501. doi: 10.1111/phn.12852. Epub 2020 Dec 19. PMID: 33340382; PMCID: PMC8246567.

Campbell A J, Robertson M C, Gardner M M, Norton R N, Tilyard M W, Buchner D M et al. Randomised controlled trial of a general practice programme of home based exercise to prevent falls in elderly women BMJ 1997; 315 :1065 doi:10.1136/bmj.315.7115.1065.

Campbell Kristin L, Zadravec Kendra, Bland Kelcey A, Chesley Elizabeth, Wolf Florian, Janelsins Michelle C, The Effect of Exercise on Cancer-Related Cognitive Impairment and Applications for Physical Therapy: Systematic Review of Randomized Controlled Trials, Physical Therapy, Volume 100, Issue 3, March 2020, Pages 523–542, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ptj/pzz090</u>.

Carvalho, Erik, Janet Prvu Bettger, and Adam P. Goode. "Insurance Coverage, Costs, and Barriers to Care for Outpatient Musculoskeletal Therapy and Rehabilitation Services." North Carolina Medical Journal 78, no. 5 (2017): 312–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.18043/ncm.78.5.312</u>.

Cassar K. Intermittent claudication. BMJ. 2006 Nov 11;333(7576):1002-5. doi: 10.1136/bmj.39001.562813.DE. PMID: 17095782; PMCID: PMC1635612.

Chang OH, Cadish LA, Kailasam A, Ridgeway BM, Shepherd JP. Impact of the availability of midurethral slings on treatment strategies for stress urinary incontinence: a cost-effectiveness analysis.

Cheville AL, Moynihan T, Herrin J, Loprinzi C, Kroenke K. Effect of Collaborative Telerehabilitation on Functional Impairment and Pain Among Patients With Advanced-Stage Cancer: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5(5):644–652. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2019.0011.

Chong EC, Khan AA, Anger JT. The financial burden of stress urinary incontinence among women in the United States. Curr Urol Rep. 2011 Oct;12(5):358-62.

Cleveland Clinic, 'Tennis Elbow: What It Is, Causes, Symptoms & amp; Treatment.". Accessed February 15, 2023. <u>https://my.clevelandclinic.org/health/diseases/7049-tennis-elbow-lateral-epicondylitis</u>.

Coombes BK, Connelly L, Bisset L, et al. Economic evaluation favours physiotherapy but not corticosteroid injection as a first-line intervention for chronic lateral epicondylalgia: evidence from a randomised clinical trial. British Journal of Sports Medicine 2016;50:1400-1405.

Cooper JW, Burfield AH. Medication interventions for fall prevention in the older adult. J Am Pharm Assoc (2003). 2009 May-Jun;49(3):e70-82; quiz e83-4. doi: 10.1331/JAPhA.2009.09044. PMID: 19443314.

Curry, Emily J., Ian R. Penvose, Brock Knapp, Robert L. Parisien, and Xinning Li. "National Disparities in Access to Physical Therapy after Rotator Cuff Repair between Patients with Medicaid vs. Private Health Insurance." JSES International 5, no. 3 (2021): 507–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jseint.2020.11.006</u>.

DartmouthHealth myDH Patient Estimates tool. Searched by "Estimate for Wrist Endoscopy with Release of Transverse Carpal Tunnel Ligament" on Jan. 30, 2023. <u>https://portal.mydh.org/mychart/GuestEstimates/AcceptDisclaimer?svcArea=L3%2BRIWrsFMMbABtT5w</u> 503w%3D%3D&isMultiSA=false.



Darvishi A, Mousavi M, Abdi Dezfouli R, Shirazikhah M, Alizadeh Zarei M, Hendi H, Joghataei F, Daroudi R. Cost-benefit analysis of stroke rehabilitation in Iran. Expert Rev Pharmacoecon Outcomes Res. 2023 Apr 10:1-11. doi: 10.1080/14737167.2023.2200938. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 37024292.

Degen RM, Conti MS, Camp CL, Altchek DW, Dines JS, Werner BC. Epidemiology and Disease Burden of Lateral Epicondylitis in the USA: Analysis of 85, 318 Patients. HSS Journal®. 2018;14(1):9-14. doi:10.1007/s11420-017-9559-3.

Dembe, A.E. (2001), The social consequences of occupational injuries and illnesses. Am. J. Ind. Med., 40: 403-417. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ajim.1113</u>.

Demystifying Icer's equal value of life years gained metric. ISPOR. (n.d.). <u>https://www.ispor.org/publications/journals/value-outcomes-spotlight/vos-</u> <u>archives/issue/view/overcoming-vaccine-hesitancy-injecting-trust-in-the-community/demystifying-icer-s-</u> <u>equal-value-of-life-years-gained-metric</u>.

Deyle, G. D., Allen, C. S., Allison, S. C., Gill, N. W., Hando, B. R., Petersen, E. J., Dusenberry, D. I., & Rhon, D. I. (2020). Physical therapy versus glucocorticoid injection for osteoarthritis of the knee. New England Journal of Medicine, 382(15), 1420–1429. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmoa1905877</u>.

Deyle, G. D., Gill, N. W., Rhon, D. I., Allen, C. S., Allison, S. C., Hando, B. R., Petersen, E. J., Dusenberry, D. I., & Bellamy, N. (2016). A multicentre randomized, 1-year comparative effectiveness, parallel-group trial protocol of a physical therapy approach compared to corticosteroid injections. BMJ Open,6(3). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010528.

Dieleman JL, Baral R, Birger M, et al. US Spending on Personal Health Care and Public Health, 1996-2013. JAMA. 2016;316(24):2627–2646. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.16885.

Dieleman JL, Cao J, Chapin A, et al. US Health Care Spending by Payer and Health Condition, 1996-2016. JAMA. 2020;323(9):863–884. doi:10.1001/jama.2020.0734.

Döring A, Pfueller CF, Paul F, Dörr J. Exercise in multiple sclerosis -- an integral component of disease management. EPMA J. 2011 Dec 24;3(1):2. doi: 10.1007/s13167-011-0136-4. PMID: 22738091; PMCID: PMC3375103.

Erickson M, et al., "Hand Pain and Sensory Deficits: Carpal Tunnel Syndrome," Journal of Orthopaedic & Amp; Sports Physical Therapy 49, no. 5 (2019), https://doi.org/10.2519/jospt.2019.0301.

Esquivel MK. Nutritional Assessment and Intervention to Prevent and Treat Malnutrition for Fall Risk Reduction in Elderly Populations. Am J Lifestyle Med. 2017 Nov 28;12(2):107-112. doi: 10.1177/1559827617742847. PMID: 30283246; PMCID: PMC6124993.

Fakhry F, Spronk S, van der Laan L, et al. Endovascular Revascularization and Supervised Exercise for Peripheral Artery Disease and Intermittent Claudication: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA. 2015;314(18):1936–1944. doi:10.1001/jama.2015.14851.

Fernández-de-Las-Peñas C, Ortega-Santiago R, Díaz HF, Salom-Moreno J, Cleland JA, Pareja JA, Arias-Buría JL. Cost-Effectiveness Evaluation of Manual Physical Therapy Versus Surgery for Carpal Tunnel Syndrome: Evidence From a Randomized Clinical Trial. J Orthop Sports Phys Ther. 2019 Feb;49(2):55-63. doi: 10.2519/jospt.2019.8483. Epub 2018 Nov 30. PMID: 30501389.

Fernández-de-las-Peñas César et al., "Manual Therapy versus Surgery for Carpal Tunnel Syndrome: 4-Year Follow-up from a Randomized Controlled Trial," Physical Therapy 100, no. 11 (June 2020): pp. 1987-1996, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ptj/pzaa150</u>.

Florence CS, Bergen G, Atherly A, Burns ER, Stevens JA, Drake C. Medical Costs of Fatal and Nonfatal Falls in Older Adults. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society, 2018 March, DOI:10.1111/jgs.15304.

FRED. 10-year breakeven inflation rate. (2022, November 16). https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/T10YIE.

Fritz JM, Kim M, Magel JS, Asche CV. Cost-Effectiveness of Primary Care Management With or Without Early Physical Therapy for Acute Low Back Pain: Economic Evaluation of a Randomized Clinical Trial. Spine (Phila Pa 1976). 2017 Mar;42(5):285-290. doi: 10.1097/BRS.0000000000001729. PMID: 27270641.

Fujii, Tomoko, Hiroyuki Oka, Kenichiro Takano, Fuminari Asada, Takuo Nomura, Kayo Kawamata, Hiroshi Okazaki, Sakae Tanaka, and Ko Matsudaira. "Association between High Fear-Avoidance Beliefs about Physical Activity and Chronic Disabling Low Back Pain in Nurses in Japan." BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders 20, no. 1(2019). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12891-019-2965-6</u>.

George, Steven Z., Julie M. Fritz, Sheri P. Silfies, Michael J. Schneider, Jason M. Beneciuk, Trevor A. Lentz, John R. Gilliam, Stephanie Hendren, and Katherine S. Norman. "Interventions for the Management of Acute and Chronic Low Back Pain: Revision 2021." Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy 51,no. 11 (2021). <u>https://doi.org/10.2519/jospt.2021.0304</u>.

Georgetown Health Policy Institute, 'Chronic Back Pain." February 13, 2019. <u>https://hpi.georgetown.edu/backpain/#:~:text=Some%2016%20million%20adults%20%E2%80%94%208</u>, condition%20in%20the%20United%20States.

Goulart, Cássia Da, Rebeca Nunes Silva, Murilo Rezende Oliveira, Solange, et all. "Lifestyle and Rehabilitation during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Guidance for Health Professionals and Support for Exercise and Rehabilitation Programs." Expert Review of Anti-infective Therapy 19, no. 11 (2021): 1385–96. https://doi.org/10.1080/14787210.2021.1917994.

Gusi N, Tomas-Carus P. Cost-utility of an 8-month aquatic training for women with fibromyalgia: a randomized controlled trial. Arthritis Res Ther. 2008;10(1):R24. doi: 10.1186/ar2377. Epub 2008 Feb 22.

Handoll, H., et al. (2015). The ProFHER (PROximal Fracture of the Humerus: Evaluation by Randomisation) trial - a pragmatic multicentre randomized controlled trial evaluating the clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of surgical compared with non-surgical treatment for proximal fracture of the humerusin adults. Health Technology Assessment, 19(24), 1–280. https://doi.org/10.3310/hta19240.

Harvard Health Publishing. Osteoporosis Drugs: Which One Is Right for You? Women's Health. Harvard Health Publishing. Sept. 2021. <u>https://www.health.harvard.edu/womens-health/osteoporosis-drugs-which-one-is-right-for-you</u>.

Hirsch AT, Criqui MH, Treat-Jacobson D, Regensteiner JG, Creager MA, Olin JW, Krook SH, Hunninghake DB, Comerota AJ, Walsh ME, McDermott MM, Hiatt WR. Peripheral arterial disease detection, awareness, and treatment in primary care. JAMA. 2001 Sep 19;286(11):1317-24. doi: 10.1001/jama.286.11.1317. PMID: 11560536.

Ho-Henriksson, CM., Svensson, M., Thorstensson, C.A. et al. Physiotherapist or physician as primary assessor for patients with suspected knee osteoarthritis in primary care – a cost-effectiveness analysis of a pragmatic trial. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 23, 260 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12891-022-05201-3.

Hong JY, Song KS, Cho JH, Lee JH. An Updated Overview of Low Back Pain Management in Primary Care. Asian Spine J. 2017 Aug;11(4):653-660. doi: 10.4184/asj.2017.11.4.653. Epub 2017 Aug 7. PMID: 28874985; PMCID: PMC5573861.

Hubbard, Z. S., Law, T. Y., Rosas, S., Jernigan, S. C., & Chim, H. (2018). Economic benefit of carpal tunnel release in the Medicare patient population. Neurosurgical Focus FOC, 44(5), E16. <u>https://doi.org/10.3171/2018.1.FOCUS17802</u>.

Hugues A, Di Marco J, Ribault S, et al. Limited evidence of physical therapy on balance after stroke: A systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2019 Aug 29;14(8):e0221700. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0221700. PMID: 31465462; PMCID: PMC6715189.



Huizinga, Jamie L., Elizabeth E. Stanley, James K. Sullivan, Shuang Song, David J. Hunter, A. David Paltiel, Tuhina Neogi, Robert R. Edwards, Jeffrey N. Katz, and Elena Losina. "Societal Cost of Opioid Use in Symptomatic Knee Osteoarthritis Patients in the United States." Arthritis Care; Research 74, no. 8 (2022): 1349–58. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.24581.

IBIS World. "Physical Therapists Industry in the US - Market Research Report." Market Research Report. 2022.

Ibrahim, AR, Elgamal ME, Moursi MO, et al. "The Association Between Early Opioids Prescribing and the Length of Disability in Acute Lower Back Pain: A Systematic Review and Narrative Synthesis." International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 19, no. 19: 12114. doi.org/10.3390/ijerph191912114.

ICER. Cost-effectiveness, the QALY, and the evLVG. (2022, October 20). <u>https://icer.org/our-approach/methods-process/cost-effectiveness-the-qaly-and-the-evlyg/</u>.

Jewell, Dianne V. and others, Delivering the Physical Therapy Value Proposition: A Call to Action, Physical Therapy, Volume 93, Issue 1, 1 January 2013, Pages 104–114, <u>https://doi.org/10.2522/ptj.20120175.</u>

Johns Hopkins Medicine (n.d.), 'Carpal Tunnel Release,' accessed February 3, 2023, https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/health/treatment-tests-and-therapies/carpal-tunnel-release.

Johnson GW, Cadwallader K, Scheffel SB, Epperly TD. Treatment of lateral epicondylitis. Am Fam Physician. 2007 Sep 15;76(6):843-8. PMID: 17910298.

Jones V. Physiotherapy in the Management of Tennis Elbow: A Review. Shoulder & Elbow. 2009;1(2):108-113. doi:10.1111/j.1758-5740.2009.00023.x.

Joshi A, Patel K, Mohamed A, et al. "Carpal Tunnel Syndrome: Pathophysiology and Comprehensive Guidelines for Clinical Evaluation and Treatment." Cureus, July 20, 2022. https://doi.org/10.7759/cureus.27053.

Juneau, A.D., Gomelsky, A. Pharmaceutical Options for Stress Urinary Incontinence. Curr Bladder Dysfunct Rep 14, 357–364 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11884-019-00537-4.

Katz, J. N., Arant, K. R., & Loeser, R. F. (2021). Diagnosis and treatment of hip and knee osteoarthritis. JAMA, 325(6), 568. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.22171.</u>

Korthals-de Bos IB, Hoving JL, van Tulder MW, et al. Cost effectiveness of physiotherapy, manual therapy, and general practitioner care for neck pain: economic evaluation alongside a randomized controlled trial. BMJ. 2003 Apr 26;326(7395):911.doi: 10.1136/bmj.326.7395.911. PMID: 12714472; PMCID: PMC153837.

Lakdawalla DN, Chou JW, Linthicum MT, MacEwan JP, Zhang J, Goldman DP. Evaluating Expected Costs and Benefits of Granting Access to New Treatments on the Basis of Progression-Free Survival in Non–Small-Cell Lung Cancer. JAMA Oncol. 2015;1(2):196–202. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.0203

LaRosa, John. U.S. Physical Therapy Clinics Constitute a Growing \$34 Billion Industry. 1 July 2019. 16.

Lee, So Young; Im, Sang Hee; Kim, Bo Ryun; Han, Eun Young. The Effects of a Motorized Aquatic Treadmill Exercise Program on Muscle Strength, Cardiorespiratory Fitness, and Clinical Function in Subacute Stroke Patients: A Randomized Controlled Pilot Trial. American Journal of PhysicalMedicine & Rehabilitation 97(8):p 533-540, August 2018. DOI: 10.1097/PHM.000000000000920.

Leemans G, Taeymans J, Van Royen P, Vissers D. Respiratory physiotherapy interventions focused on exercise training and enhancing physical activity levels in people with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease are likely to be cost-effective: a systematic review. J Physiother. 2021 Oct;67(4):271-283. doi: 10.1016/j.jphys.2021.08.018. Epub 2021 Sep 15. PMID: 34538589.



Ligibel J., "Physical Activity for Cancer Survivors: Meta-Analysis of Randomised Controlled Trials," Breast Diseases: A Year Book Quarterly 23, no. 4 (2012): 328–30, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.breastdis.2012.09.019.

Longacre, CF, Nyman, JA, Visscher, SL, Cheville, AL. Cost-effectiveness of the Collaborative Care to Preserve Performance in Cancer (COPE) trial tele-rehabilitation interventions for patients with advanced cancers. Cancer Med. 2020; 9: 2723–2731. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cam4.2837</u>.

Lubeck DP. The costs of musculoskeletal disease: health needs assessment and health economics. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol. 2003 Jun;17(3):529-39. doi: 10.1016/s1521-6942(03)00023-8. PMID: 12787516.

Luber, K.M., 2004. The definition, prevalence, and risk factors for stress urinary incontinence. Reviews in urology, 6(Suppl 3), p.S3.

Lucado Ann M. et al., "Lateral Elbow Pain and Muscle Function Impairments," Journal of Orthopaedic & Sports Physical Therapy 52, no. 12 (2022), <u>https://doi.org/10.2519/jospt.2022.0302</u>.

Lucas JW, Connor EM, Bose J. "Back, Lower Limb, and Upper Limb Pain Among U.S. Adults, 2019." NCHS Data Brief, no 415. National Center for Health Statistics, 2021. DOI: <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:107894</u>.

Lugo T, Riggs J. Stress Incontinence. 2023 Jun 26. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 Jan. PMID: 30969591.

Ma Kun-Long, Wang Hai-Qiang, "Management of Lateral Epicondylitis: A Narrative Literature Review", Pain Research and Management, vol. 2020, Article ID 6965381, 9 pages, 2020. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/6965381</u>.

Malik A, Brito D, Vaqar S, et al. Congestive Heart Failure. [Updated 2022 Nov 7]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 Jan. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK430873/</u>.

Mamut A, Carlson KV. Periurethral bulking agents for female stress urinary incontinence in Canada. Can Urol Assoc J. 2017 Jun;11(6Suppl2):S152-S154. doi: 10.5489/cuaj.4612. PMID: 28616117; PMCID: PMC5461150.

Mayer RS, Engle J. Rehabilitation of Individuals With Cancer. Ann Rehabil Med. 2022 Apr;46(2):60-70. doi: 10.5535/arm.22036. Epub 2022 Apr 30. PMID: 35508925; PMCID: PMC9081390.

Mayo Clinic - Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. (2022, December 24). Multiple sclerosis. <u>https://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/multiple-sclerosis/symptoms-causes/syc-20350269</u>.

McCallum, Christine A. "Access to Physical Therapy Services Among Medically Underserved Adults: A Mixed-Method Study." Physical Therapy (2010): 735–747.

Meneses-Echávez Jose F. et al., Data from the Effect of Exercise Training on Mediators of Inflammation in Breast Cancer Survivors: A Systematic Review with Meta-Analysis, 2023, <u>https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.c.6515226</u>.

Mora, J. C., Przkora, R., & Cruz-Almeida, Y. (2018). Knee osteoarthritis: Pathophysiology and current treatment modalities. Journal of Pain Research, Volume 11, 2189–2196. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/jpr.s154002</u>.

Mori T, Crandall CJ, Ganz DA. Cost-effectiveness of combined oral bisphosphonate therapy and falls prevention exercise for fracture prevention in the USA. Osteoporos Int. 2017 Feb;28(2):585-595. doi: 10.1007/s00198-016-3772-7. Epub 2016 Oct 11. PMID: 27726000.



Murphy TP, Cutlip DE, Regensteiner JG, et al. Supervised exercise versus primary stenting for claudication resulting from aortoiliac peripheral artery disease: six-month outcomes from the claudication: exercise versus endoluminal revascularization (CLEVER) study. Circulation. 2012;125:130–139.

Nadeau M, Rosas-Arellano MP, Gurr KR, Bailey SI, Taylor DC, Grewal R, Lawlor DK, Bailey CS. The reliability of differentiating neurogenic claudication from vascular claudication based on symptomatic presentation. Can J Surg. 2013 Dec;56(6):372-7. doi: 10.1503/cjs.016512. PMID: 24284143; PMCID: PMC3859778.

National Cancer Institute. Cancer Statistics webpage. Last updated September 2020. https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/understanding/statistics.

Nous Group. (2020). Value of Physiotherapy in Australia. Australian Physiotherapy Association. https://australian.physio/sites/default/files/Report FA WEB.pdf.

O'Connor E, Patnode CD, Burda BU, Buckley DI, Whitlock EP. Breathing Exercises and/or Retraining Techniques in the Treatment of Asthma: Comparative Effectiveness [Internet]. Rockville (MD): Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (US); 2012 Sep. Report No.: 12-EHC092-EF. PMID: 23101047.

O'Day Ken, Mezzio Dylan. Demystifying ICER's Equal Value of Life Years Gained Metric (2021). Value & Outcomes Spotlight Jan/Feb 2021 issue, Page 26. <u>https://www.ispor.org/docs/default-source/publications/value-outcomes-spotlight/january-february-2021/ispor\_vos\_february-2021\_online33c78da704b04f9c81a66db04ecfb2cd.pdf?sfvrsn=5a77c2f6\_0.</u>

OECD. Conversion rates - purchasing power parities (PPP) - OECD data. (n.d.). Retrieved April 10, 2023, from <u>https://data.oecd.org/conversion/purchasing-power-parities-ppp.htm.</u>

Olsson Möller, U., Beck, I., Rydén, L. et al. A comprehensive approach to rehabilitation interventions following breast cancer treatment - a systematic review of systematic reviews. BMC Cancer 19, 472 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12885-019-5648-7.

Oster Natalia V., Skillman Susan M., Stubbs Benjamin A. The Physical Therapist Workforce in the U.S.: Supply, Distribution, Education Pathways, and State Responses to the COVID-19 Emergency. Policy Brief. Seattle: University of Washington, 2020.

Patel SK, Surowiec SM. Intermittent Claudication. [Updated 2023 Jul 10]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2023 Jan-. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK430778/.

Pergolizzi JV Jr, LeQuang JA. Rehabilitation for Low Back Pain: A Narrative Review for Managing Pain and Improving Function in Acute and Chronic Conditions. Pain Ther. 2020 Jun;9(1):83-96. doi: 10.1007/s40122-020-00149-5. Epub 2020 Jan 31. PMID: 32006236; PMCID: PMC7203283.

Phelan EA, Mahoney JE, Voit JC, Stevens JA. Assessment and management of fall risk in primary care settings. Med Clin North Am. 2015 Mar;99(2):281-93. doi: 10.1016/j.mcna.2014.11.004. PMID: 25700584; PMCID: PMC4707663.

Pomerance J, Zurakowski D, and Fine I, "The Cost-Effectiveness of Nonsurgical Versus Surgical Treatment for Carpal Tunnel Syndrome." The Journal of Hand Surgery 34, no. 7 (September 2009): 1193–1200, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhsa.2009.04.034.</u>

Porter, Michael E., and Elizabeth O. Teisberg. Redefining Health Care: Creating Value-Based Competition on Results. Boston: Harvard Business School Press, 2006

Presazzi A, et al., "Carpal Tunnel: Normal Anatomy, Anatomical Variants and Ultrasound Technique," Journal of Ultrasound 14, no. 1 (March 2011): 40–46, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jus.2011.01.006</u>.

Prüss-Üstün A, Mathers C, Corvalán C, & Woodward A. Introduction and methods: assessing the environmental burden of disease at national and local levels. Geneva: World Health Organization. (2003). (WHO Environmental Burden of Disease Series, No. 1).

Quirt J, Hildebrand KJ, Mazza J, Noya F, Kim H. Asthma. Allergy Asthma Clin Immunol. 2018 Sep 12;14(Suppl 2):50. doi: 10.1186/s13223-018-0279-0. PMID: 30275843; PMCID: PMC6157154.

Ragnarsson, KT, David C Thomas DC. "The Cancer Rehabilitation and Adaptation Team," essay, in Holland-Frei Cancer Medicine. 6th Edition, 6th ed. (BC Decker, 2003).

Reynolds MR, Apruzzese P, Galper BZ, et al. Cost-effectiveness of supervised exercise, stenting, and optimal medical care for claudication: results from the Claudication: Exercise Versus Endoluminal Revascularization (CLEVER) trial. J Am HeartAssoc. 2014 Nov 11;3(6):e001233. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.114.001233. PMID: 25389284; PMCID: PMC4338709.

Rhon, D. I., Kim, M., Asche, C. V., Allison, S. C., Allen, C. S., & Deyle, G. D. (2022). Cost-effectiveness of physical therapy vs intra-articular glucocorticoid injection for knee osteoarthritis. JAMA Network Open, 5(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.42709.</u>

Rizzo Angelo, "The Role of Exercise and Rehabilitation in the Cancer Care Plan," Journal of the Advanced Practitioner in Oncology 7, no. 3 (2016), <u>https://doi.org/10.6004/jadpro.2016.7.3.20</u>.

Robinson , L. A., Hammitt, J. K. (2017, October). Valuing nonfatal health risk reductions in global benefitcost analysis. Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health. Retrieved April 10, 2023, from <u>https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/2447/2017/09/Robinson-Valuing-Nonfatal-Risks.pdf.</u>

Rula H. Top 5 Supplements for Bone Health. Ironwood Cancer & Research Centers. 2021. https://www.ironwoodcrc.com/top-5-supplements-for-bone-health/.

Sanders TL, Maradit Kremers H, Bryan AJ, Ransom JE, Morrey BF. Health Care Utilization and Direct Medical Costs of Tennis Elbow: A Population-Based Study. Sports Health. 2016;8(4):355-358. doi:10.1177/1941738116650389.

Shoemaker Michael J and others, Physical Therapist Clinical Practice Guideline for the Management of Individuals With Heart Failure, Physical Therapy, Volume 100, Issue 1, January 2020, Pages 14-43, https://doi.org/10.1093/ptj/pzz127

Shubert, Tiffany E. MPT, PhD. Evidence-Based Exercise Prescription for Balance and Falls Prevention: A Current Review of the Literature. Journal of Geriatric Physical Therapy 34(3):p 100-108, July/September 2011. DOI: 10.1519/JPT.0b013e31822938ac.

Silva ST, Souza AAD, Pondofe K, et al. Physical therapy for the management of motor symptoms in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: protocol for a systematic reviewBMJ Open 2022

Smith, M., Kesler, W., & Davenport, T. E. (2023). Physical therapy management of a patient with bilateral knee pain and Long Covid: a case report. Orthopaedic Physical Therapy Practice, 35(1), 17–21. https://scholarlycommons.pacific.edu/phs-facarticles/681.

Spannbauer A, Chwała M, Ridan T, Berwecki A, Mika P, Kulik A, Berwecka M, Szewczyk MT. Intermittent Claudication in Physiotherapists' Practice. Biomed Res Int. 2019 Sep 18;2019:2470801. doi: 10.1155/2019/2470801. PMID: 31641667; PMCID: PMC6766680.

Speck, R.M., Courneya, K.S., Mâsse, L.C. et al. An update of controlled physical activity trials in cancer survivors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Cancer Surviv 4, 87–100 (2010). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11764-009-0110-5.

Stout, N. L., Baima, J., Swisher, A. K., Winters-Stone, K. M., & Welsh, J. (2017). A Systematic Review of Exercise Systematic Reviews in the Cancer Literature (2005-2017). PM & R : the journal of injury, function, and rehabilitation, 9(9S2), S347–S384.

Sweis N. Revisiting the value of a statistical life: an international approach during COVID-19. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9017085.

Thomas P, Baldwin C, Bissett B, et al. Physiotherapy management for COVID-19 in the acute hospital setting: clinical practice recommendations. J Physiother. 2020;66(2):73-82. doi:10.1016/j.jphys.2020.03.011.

Tjon James A., Pharm.D., Riemann Laurel E., Pharm.D., Treatment of intermittent claudication with pentoxifylline and cilostazol, American Journal of Health-System Pharmacy, Volume 58, Issue 6, 15 March 2001, Pages 485–493, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ajhp/58.6.485</u>.

Topfer LA, Spry C. New Technologies for the Treatment of Peripheral Artery Disease. 2018 Apr 1. In: CADTH Issues in Emerging Health Technologies. Ottawa (ON): Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health; 2016-. 172. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK519606/

Tosh J, Dixon S, Carter A, et al. Cost effectiveness of a pragmatic exercise intervention (EXIMS) for people with multiple sclerosis: economic evaluation of a randomized controlled trial. Multiple Sclerosis Journal. 2014;20(8):1123-1130. doi:10.1177/1352458513515958.

Toulgui, Emna & Benzarti, W., Ben Saad, Helmi. (2022). Comments about the "Systematic Review: Physical Rehabilitation Therapy for Long COVID-19 Patient with Respiratory Sequelae". Open Access Macedonian Journal of Medical Sciences. 10. 607-608. 10.3889/oamjms.2022.10847.

Tozato, C., Ferreira, B. F. C., Dalavina, J. P., Molinari, C. V., & Alves, V. L. D. S. (2021). Cardiopulmonary rehabilitation in post-COVID-19 patients: case series. Reabilitação cardiopulmonar em pacientes pós-COVID-19: série de casos. Revista Brasileira de terapia intensiva, 33(1), 167–171.

Traeger AC, Qaseem A, McAuley JH. Low Back Pain. JAMA. 2021;326(3):286. doi:10.1001/jama.2020.19715.

Treat-Jacobson D, McDermott MM, Bronas UG, et al. American Heart Association Council on Peripheral Vascular Disease; Council on Quality of Care and Outcomes Research; and Council on Cardiovascular and Stroke Nursing. Optimal Exercise Programs for Patients With Peripheral Artery Disease: A Scientific Statement From the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2019 Jan 22;139(4):e10-e33. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000623. PMID: 30586765.

UNC School of Medicine - Implementation Guide for PT (n.d.). https://www.livebinders.com/b/2957986?tabid=1b78d610-a940-9b71-f145-f32424e6a676.

Understand Access to and Payment for Physical Therapy Services. 30 March 2022. 16 November 2022.

van Benten E, Pool J, Mens J, Pool-Goudzwaard A. Recommendations for physical therapists on the treatment of lumbopelvic pain during pregnancy: a systematic review. J Orthop Sports Phys Ther. 2014 Jul;44(7):464-73, A1-15. doi: 10.2519/jospt.2014.5098. Epub 2014 May 10. PMID: 24816503.

Vancampfort Davy, Probst Michel, Skjaerven Liv Helvik, et al. Systematic Review of the Benefits of Physical Therapy Within a Multidisciplinary Care Approach for People With Schizophrenia, Physical Therapy, Volume 92, Issue 1, 1 January 2012, Pages 11–23, <u>https://doi.org/10.2522/ptj.20110218</u>.

Vaquero-Picado A, Barco R, Antuña SA. Lateral epicondylitis of the elbow. EFORT Open Rev. 2017 Mar 13;1(11):391-397. doi: 10.1302/2058-5241.1.000049. PMID: 28461918; PMCID: PMC5367546.

Verhagen AP. Physiotherapy management of neck pain. J Physiother. 2021 Jan;67(1):5-11. doi: 10.1016/j.jphys.2020.12.005. Epub 2020 Dec 24. PMID: 33358545.

Wallace, IJ, Worthington S, Felson DT, et al. "Knee Osteoarthritis Has Doubled in Prevalence since the Mid-20th Century." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 114, no. 35 (2017): 9332–36. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1703856114. Wang J, Chen X, Wang L, Zhang C, Ma J, Zhao Q (2022) Does aquatic physical therapy affect the rehabilitation of breast cancer in women? A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. PLoS ONE 17(8): e0272337. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0272337

Winser S, Lee SH, Law HS, Leung HY, Bello UM, Kannan P. Economic evaluations of physiotherapy interventions for neurological disorders: a systematic review. Disabil Rehabil. 2020 Apr;42(7):892-901. doi: 10.1080/09638288.2018.1510993. Epub 2019 Jan 7. PMID: 30616401.

Wójcik, M., Kędzia, W., Pisarska-Krawczyk, M., et al. 2023. The Application of Physiotherapy in Urinary Incontinence. Clinical and Experimental Obstetrics & Gynecology, 50(1), p.7.

Zaralieva A, et al., "Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation Approaches in Patients with Carpal Tunnel Syndrome," Cureus, March 3, 2020. <u>https://doi.org/10.7759/cureus.7171</u>.



# Peer

## Impact of parents' physical activity on preschool children's physical activity: a cross-sectional study

Chang Xu<sup>1</sup>, Minghui Quan<sup>1</sup>, Hanbin Zhang<sup>1,2</sup>, Chenglin Zhou<sup>1</sup> and PeiJie Chen<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Kinesiology, Shanghai University of Sport, Shanghai, China

<sup>2</sup> Health Promotion Center, Zhejiang Provincial People's Hospital, Hangzhou, China

#### ABSTRACT

**Purpose**. This study examined the associations of physical activity levels between parents and their pre-school children based on gender and weekday/weekend. Method. A total of 247 parent-preschool child triads from Shanghai, China were analyzed. The children had a mean age of  $57.5 \pm 5.2$  months. Both sedentary behavior and physical activity were measured in all participants using an ActiGraph GT3X<sup>+</sup> accelerometer over seven consecutive days from Monday through the following Sunday. A multivariate regression model was derived to identify significant relationships between parental and child physical activity according to gender and weekday/weekend. **Results.** There was a significant correlation between mothers' and girls' moderateto-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) and total physical activity (TPA) on weekdays. Fathers' MPVA levels correlated significantly with those of boys and girls, with paternal influence appearing to be stronger than maternal influence. However, there was not a significant correlation between fathers' and children's TPA. TPA levels of both mothers and fathers correlated with those of girls, but not with those of boys. Parental sedentary levels on the weekend correlated significantly with girls' levels, but not with boys' levels. Children's physical activity levels on weekends were influenced more by fathers' activity levels than by mothers', while the opposite was observed on weekdays.

**Conclusion**. Sedentary behavior and physical activity levels of parents can strongly influence those of their preschool children, with maternal influence stronger during the weekdays and paternal influence stronger on the weekends. Parents' activity levels influence girls' levels more strongly than they influence boys' levels.

**Subjects** Kinesiology, Psychiatry and Psychology, Public Health **Keywords** Physical activity, Accelerometer, Preschool children, Parents

### **INTRODUCTION**

Prevalence of obesity and overweight continue to increase among preschool age children in China (*Xiao et al., 2015; Zhou et al., 2014*). Data from the International Obesity Task Force, World Health Organization, and US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention show that among preschool children with a mean age of 5.02 years in northeast China, the prevalence of overweight is 11–12% and the prevalence of obesity is 6–14% (*Ma et al., 2011*). Data from these three organizations indicate that among preschool children

Submitted 7 November 2017 Accepted 2 February 2018 Published 27 February 2018

Corresponding authors Chang Xu, xuchang@sus.edu.cn PeiJie Chen, chenpeijie@sus.edu.cn

Academic editor Tsung-Min Hung

Additional Information and Declarations can be found on page 12

DOI 10.7717/peerj.4405

Copyright 2018 Xu et al.

Distributed under Creative Commons CC-BY 4.0

OPEN ACCESS

aged 3–6 years in Shanghai, the prevalence of overweight is 13–17% and the prevalence of obesity is 6–11% (*Quan et al., 2014*).

Inadequate physical activity and excessive sedentary time are the primary causes of overweight and obesity in preschool children (*Dennison, Erb & Jenkins, 2002; Epstein et al., 2000; Gortmaker et al., 1999*). Increasing preschool children's physical activity, especially the level of moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA), can improve issues with overweight, obesity, cardiopulmonary function and bone density (*Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee, 2008; Strong et al., 2005*). In addition, increasing MVPA can promote cognitive development in preschool children and youth and improve their academic performance (*Fedewa & Ahn, 2011; Sibley & Etnier, 2010*). In this way, promoting physical activity may benefit preschool children and youth both physically and mentally.

Environmental factors likely affect the behaviors and habits of preschool children, including their tendency to engage in MVPA (*Stokols, 1992*). These factors can originate at home (*Spurrier et al., 2008*), in the preschool (*Kreichauf et al., 2012*) and within the broader community (*Roemmich et al., 2006*)—with the home environment appearing to exert the strongest influence (*Sterdt et al., 2014*). As the earlist, most direct and lasting campanion, parents will affect preshool children's behavior acquisition for a very long time, even for the whole life. As a result, so as to promote preschool children and adolescents' physical activity, their parents' physical activity styles and levels turn into hot issues to be researched by relevant scholars.

For example, preschool children's physical activity correlates with that of their parents (*Cools et al., 2011; Dowda et al., 2011; Oliver, Schofield & Schluter, 2010*). Parental MVPA levels show a significant association with total physical activity (TPA) levels in preschool children, although this association weakens as the child gets older. Children with two active parents are 5.8 times more likely to be active than are children with two inactive parents (*Oliver, Schofield & Schluter, 2010*). Parental physical activity influences children's activity directly or indirectly by affecting children's self-efficacy (*Trost et al., 2003*). Parents have been shown to influence their preschool children's physical activity by acting as role models or playmates, emphasizing the importance of physical activity, and setting goals for sports skills (*Cools et al., 2011*).

The relationship between parents' and children's physical activity appears to be complex. The child's gender may play a role, with some work suggesting that parents affect the physical activity of their sons more than the activity of their daughters (*Sterdt et al., 2014*). As found by another research, parental sedentary levels correlated significantly with girls' levels, but not with boys' levels (*Jago et al., 2010*). Under some conditions, there may be no relationship at all between parental and child activity, suggesting that the relationship may vary with environmental conditions and raising the possibility that some preschool children are naturally physically active without parental intervention (*Hesketh, Hinkley & Campbell, 2012; Taylor et al., 2009*). On account of the discrepancies of the different research above, further study is still needed about how much parental factors affect preschool children's physical activity action and characteristics.
While adults typically engage in various types of physical activity (work, housework, physical exercise, entertainment), preschool children engage predominantly in entertainment, which involves brief but frequent bursts of activity. Measuring such activity can be challenging. Although direct observation is considered the gold standard for measuring physical activity, it may not be feasible in many situations because of expectancy bias, observation effects, and even issues of privacy for study participants. Self-report instruments such as questionnaires can be used to measure physical activity, but children younger than 10-11 years may not have the necessary cognitive skills to accurately report physical activity levels. For children, then, objective tools such as motion sensors can be the most appropriate method for assessing physical activity levels. Pedometers and actigraphs have been used to measure numbers of steps in youth studies (*Kelder et al., 1994*; *Matusik & Malecka-Tendera, 2011*; *Taylor et al., 2013*), but merely measuring the number of steps can lead to a distorted, inaccurate understanding of physical activity.

A superior alternative to assessing children's physical activity levels may be to use pedometers and accelerometers. With the rapid development of computer science and technology, the application of accelerometer not only reduce the errors of retrospecting physical activity by ones' memories, still this can measure the time needed to achieve a given intensity of activity as well as estimate energy consumption. As a result, accelerometer has been widely used in the measuring of children and adolescents' physical activity (*Hnatiuk*, 2014). The newest-generation accelerometers, such as the ActiGraph GT3X (Yam et al., 2011), which can measure accelerations of three directions as frontal axis (X axis, fore-and-aft direction), sagittal axis (Y axis, left and right direction) and vertical axis (Z axis, upward and downward direction), then turn it to electrical signal through inner chip sensing sensor, and then turn electrical signal to counts number and to be outputted, lastly classify the counts number according to intensity division points and obtain the accumulative time of SB, LPA, MPA and VPA. This can provide a more comprehensive understanding of children's physical activity, and then gradually replace the methods of previous, such as International Physical Activity Questionaire (IPAQ), Children's Leisure Activities Study Survey (CLASS), motion sensors and pedometers.

Based on the existing relevant researches and circumstances of Chinese preschool children physical activity, this research will adopt a cross-sectional study design, to probe into the relevance between parental physical activity level between preschool children activity level. Supposing that parents' physical activity levels have great effect on preschool children physical activity level, and the effect may exist differences for the gender and time range (weekday, weekends) factors. The ActiGraph GT3X<sup>+</sup> (Actigraph LLC, Pensacola, FL, USA) accelerometer was used to measure both sedentary behavior and physical activity of preschool children and their parents living in Shanghai, China. A multivariate regression model was derived to identify associations in physical activity levels between parents and children according to gender and weekday/weekends.

### **METHODS**

### **Ethical approval**

The study was carried out ethically and approved by the Ethical Committee of Shanghai University of Sport (No. 2014028).

### **Participants**

A sample of 346 parent-child triads were recruited from a larger measurement validation study of families with children attending four public and three private kindergartens in the Yangpu and Baoshan districts of Shanghai, China. Before subject recruitment, the principals and teachers of the kindergartens and parents were informed of the purpose and procedures of the study, which was approved by the Ethical Review Committee of the Shanghai University of Sport. The purpose of the study was explained to the father or mother of the participating families, who then gave written informed consent.

### Measures and procedures

### Measurements of physical activity and sedentary behavior

Study participants wore an ActiGraph GT3X+ accelerometer (Actigraph, Pensacola, FL, USA) from 6 am to 11 pm every day for seven consecutive days from a Saturday through the following Sunday (five weekdays and one weekend) (*Fuemmeler, Anderson & Masse, 2011; Ridgers et al., 2014*). Participants were instructed to wear the accelerometer constantly except when bathing, swimming and sleeping. The accelerometer measures 4.6 cm  $\times$  3.3 cm  $\times$  1.5 cm, and it weighs 19 g. Its sampling frequency was set to 30 Hz, and the sampling interval (epoch) in the present study was set to be 1 s for children and 60 s for adults (*Ostbye et al., 2013; Pate et al., 2006*). Subjects wore their accelerometer on the waist, above the right hip, using an elastic belt (*Hesketh et al., 2014*). Accelerometer data were analyzed to measure the following parameters: daily duration of sedentary behavior (SB), light physical activity (LPA), moderate physical activity (MPA), and vigorous physical activity (VPA). The MVPA was the sum of MPA and VPA, while TPA was the sum of MVPA and LPA.

### Demographics

Participants were asked to fill out three questionnaires. The children's questionnaire, which was filled out by the children's parents or guardians, asked about birth date, gender, daily care and early childhood education. Age in months was calculated as months from the birthdate until the measurement date. The parent's questionnaire asked about education level, monthly income, family structure, parent's working style and duration of daily contact with children (on weekdays and weekends). Finally, the Child Behavior Checklist (CBCL), which was filled out by the child's main preschool teacher, asked four items: "whether the child shows lack of concentration or non-persistent attention", "whether the child is introverted and unwilling to talk", "whether the child is over-fatigued" and "whether the child has slow actions or anenergia." Respondents could select a response of "not at all" (1 point), "occasionally" (2 points) or "frequently" (3 points). This test was used to assess the movement ability of preschool children, identify behavioral problems in participating children and ensure the validity of the collected data.

Weight and height were measured using standard physical fitness monitoring equipment. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated using the formula:  $BMI = (body weight in kg)/(height in m)^2$ . According to the International Obesity Task Force (IOTF), the children with BMI >25 were classified as overweight and >30 as obese (*Cole et al., 2000*).

### Fitness testing

Cardiorespiratory and motor fitness (*Esteban-Cornejo et al., 2014*) were assessed using a 20m shuttle-run test, along with a 2 × 10-m shuttle-run test (*Leger et al., 1988*). Performance on each test was included in the regression analysis as a confounding factor. For the 2 × 10-m shuttle-run test, the preschool children were grouped into pairs, each of which was instructed to stand behind the starting line with legs apart, then to run immediately to the turn line after hearing the start signal, touch a car tire, then turn and run to the target line. Performance times were recorded to the nearest 0.1 sec, with another 0.1 sec added if the hundredths place was >0 (e.g., 0.13 was reported as 0.2).

For the 20-m shuttle-run test, the preschool children had to run back and forth for 20 m at an initial speed of 8.5 km/h, which increased by 0.5 km/h every minute in response to a whistle sound played on a CD (*Leger et al., 1988*). Maximal performance was determined when the child no longer kept pace or the child stopped because of exhaustion. Results were expressed in terms of stages, with one stage corresponding to approximately 20 m. A member of the study staff ran together with the children in order to avoid confusion.

#### **Data reduction**

Duration of physical activity was estimated using a floating window algorithm (*Choi et al., 2011*). For accelerometer data to be considered valid, the accelerometer had to be worn for at least 8 h per day, and data had to be available for at least two weekdays and one weekend of the study period (*Ostbye et al., 2013; Ruiz et al., 2011*). SB, LPA, MPA and VPA measurements of children were categorized into the following groups (counts/min): <100, 100–1,680, 1,680–3,368, and  $\geq$ 3,368 (*Pate et al., 2006*). The corresponding categories for parents were <100, 100–2,020, 2,020–5,999, and  $\geq$ 5,999 (*Troiano et al., 2008*). Recordings of more than 20,000 counts/min were considered impossible and deleted (*Maher et al., 2014; Wang, Chen & Zhuang, 2013*). Data sampling and analysis parameters of this research, are all the often used and reasonable parameter assignment of existing index for measuring preschool children physical activity, so as to ensure the accuracy of the research results and comparability with other similar studies.

#### **Data analysis**

All analyses were conducted using SPSS 22.0 (IBM, Chicago, IL, USA). A two-sided p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Results for normally distributed data were reported as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD), while results for skewed data were reported as median (interquartile range). Inter-gender differences were assessed for significance using the independent t test for normally distributed data, the Mann–Whitney U test for skewed data, or the chi-squared test for categorical data. Multiple linear regression was used to examine possible effects of parent's physical activity on preschool children's physical activity, after some factors such as age, BMI, family structure, family income, parents' daily

#### Table 1 Characteristics of study subjects.

Characteristic		Total ( $n = 247$ )	Boys $(n = 140)$	Girls ( <i>n</i> = 107)	р
Age (month)		$57.4 \pm 5.2$	$57.9 \pm 5.2$	$56.9 \pm 5.3$	0.927
		$16.3\pm1.9$	$16.6\pm1.9$	$15.8\pm1.7$	0.083
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	Normal	195	102	93	
	Overweight/Obese	52	38	14	0.011
	Low (4-6 points)	155	74	81	-
Child behavior score	Median (7–9)	82	56	26	-
	High (10–12)	10	10	0	-
Cardiorespiratory fitness (laps)		11 (10–14)	11 (9–14)	12 (10–15)	0.151
Motor fitness (S)		7.0 (6.6–7.6)	7.0 (6.5–7.6)	7.1 (6.7–7.6)	0.219
Family structure	Living with both parents	238	136	102	-
	Other	9	4	5	-
	<4,000	6	4	2	-
	4,000–8,000	41	21	20	-
Household income (RMB/month)	8,001–15,000	108	63	46	-
	15,001–30,000	73	44	29	-
	>30,000	18	8	10	-

Notes

Values are reported as mean  $\pm$  SD for normally distributed data, as median (interquartile range) for skewed data, or count for categorical data. BMI, body mass index.

interaction and parent's working style were controlled. Then the effect of father's physical activity on preschool children's physical activity and the effect of mother's physical activity on preschool children's physical activity were examined respectively using linear regression model as above.

### **RESULTS**

Of the 346 parent–child triads initially recruited into the study, 99 were excluded due to inadequate data. As a result, 247 parent–child triads were included in the analysis, which comprised 86 fathers, 161 mothers, 140 boys and 107 girls (Table 1). The preschool children had a mean age of  $57.5 \pm 5.2$  months. Male and female children did not differ significantly in age, cardiorespiratory fitness or motor fitness. However, BMI showed a tendency to vary with gender (boys,  $16.6 \pm 1.9$ ; girls,  $15.8 \pm 1.7$ ; p = 0.083). A total of 38 boys and 14 girls were overweight or obese. The prevalence of these conditions differed significantly between genders (p = 0.011; Table 1).

### Physical activity in preschool children and parents

Boys spent significantly longer amounts of time in sedentary behavior on weekdays (596.9  $\pm$  68.8 min/day) than on weekends (537.5  $\pm$  89.6 min/day; p < 0.001) and significantly less time in MVPA on weekdays (73.3  $\pm$  18.4 min/day) than on weekends (77.8  $\pm$  26.2 min/day; p = 0.013). Similarly, boys' TPA was significantly lower on weekdays (174.1  $\pm$  33.0) than on weekends (182.3  $\pm$  47.7 min/day; p = 0.02). Girls spent significantly longer amounts of time in sedentary behavior on weekdays (604.8  $\pm$  71.2 min/day) than on weekends (531.7  $\pm$ 83.9 min/day; p < 0.001). Fathers and mothers alike spent significantly longer

	• -		-			
Parameter		Total	Weekday	Weekend	p	Cohen's d
	Sedentary	$580.8\pm61.4$	$596.9\pm68.8$	$537.5\pm89.6$	< 0.001	0.74
Boys' physical activity $(n = 140)$	MVPA	$74.6 \pm 18.7$	$73.3 \pm 18.4$	$77.8\pm26.2$	0.013	-0.20
	TPA	$176.6\pm32.9$	$174.1\pm33.0$	$182.3\pm47.7$	0.020	-0.20
	Sedentary	$585.7\pm59.8$	$604.8\pm71.2$	$531.7\pm83.9$	< 0.001	0.94
Girls' physical activity ( $n = 107$ )	MVPA	$69.9 \pm 15.0$	$69.8 \pm 16.1$	$69.2 \pm 18.8$	0.729	0.03
	TPA	$166.4\pm27.0$	$165.8\pm29.3$	$166.3\pm35.9$	0.878	-0.02
	Sedentary	$422.8\pm78.1$	$437.0\pm94.4$	$394.1\pm101.8$	0.001	0.44
Fathers' physical activity $(n = 86)$	MVPA	$37.7\pm22.7$	$39.5\pm26.4$	$33.6\pm23.1$	0.026	0.24
	TPA	$316.1\pm68.2$	$318.2\pm76.8$	$311.9\pm78.7$	0.477	0.08
	Sedentary	$399.5\pm81.8$	$409.7\pm93.2$	$369.7\pm95.1$	< 0.001	0.42
Mothers' physical activity $(n = 161)$	MVPA	$33.3\pm21.3$	$36.1\pm22.2$	$26.6\pm27.5$	< 0.001	0.24
	TPA	$334.0\pm81.6$	$335.3\pm87.5$	$331.5\pm94.6$	0.552	0.04
	$\leq 1$	-	61	32	-	
Parents' interaction time with children (h)	2-4	-	137	19	-	
	>5	-	49	196	_	

#### Table 2 Accelerometer-based physical activity (min/day) in preschool children and parents.

Notes.

Values are reported as mean  $\pm$  SD for normally distributed data, as median (interquartile range) for skewed data, or count for categorical data.

MVPA, moderate-to-vigorous physical activity; TPA, total physical activity.

time in sedentary behavior on weekdays than on weekends (fathers, p = 0.001; mothers, p < 0.001); the same was observed with MVPA (fathers, p = 0.026; mothers, p < 0.001). Fathers and mothers showed similar TPA on weekends as on weekdays (Table 2).

Just over half (55.5%) of the fathers or mothers wearing an accelerometer spent 2–4 h with their children on weekdays (Table 2). One quarter (24.7%) of fathers or mothers spent less than 1 h with their children, while 19.8% spent more than 5 h. On weekends, 79.4% of fathers or mothers spent more than 5 h with the children, 13% spent less than 1 h, and 0.08% spent 2–4 h (Table 2).

### Correlation in sedentary behavior and activity level between parents and preschool children

There was a significant correlation on weekdays between parental sedentary activity and the sedentary activity of boys, girls and all children combined (all p < 0.01; Table 3). Fathers' sedentary levels correlated significantly with those of girls, but not those of boys; mothers' sedentary levels correlated significantly with those of boys, but not those of girls. Parents' and girls' MVPA significantly correlated with the MVPA of all children combined (p < 0.01 and 0.05, respectively), but not with boys' MVPA. Mothers' and girls' MVPA significantly correlated with the TPA of boys (p < 0.05), girls (p < 0.05) and all children combined (p < 0.01). Mothers' TPA correlated with the TPA of girls or all children combined. However, no association was observed between fathers' and children's TPA levels.

On weekends, sedentary levels of parents correlated with those of girls and all children combined (all p < 0.01). Fathers' sedentary levels had more of an impact on girls' sedentary levels than mothers' levels did, while mothers' sedentary levels had more of an impact than

		Se	edentary behav	vior		MVPA			TPA		
Time	Subject	Boy	Girl	All	Boy	Girl	All	Boy	Girl	All	
	Father	0.244	0.318*	0.279**	0.032	0.332*	0.153	0.181	0.134	0.153	
Weekday	Mother	$0.260^{*}$	0.201	0.238**	0.039	0.373**	0.163*	0.154	0.249*	$0.202^{*}$	
	All	0.278**	0.255**	0.270**	0.038	0.331**	0.155*	0.168*	$0.205^{*}$	0.191**	
	Father	0.050	0.453**	0.235*	0.339*	$0.444^*$	0.329*	0.279	$0.337^{*}$	$0.272^{*}$	
Weekend	Mother	0.145	0.319**	0.213**	0.051	0.105	0.086	0.127	0.309*	$0.204^{*}$	
	All	0.109	0.357**	0.212**	0.123	0.201*	$0.145^{*}$	$0.177^{*}$	0.314**	0.231**	

#### Table 3 Associations of parents' and preschool children's sedentary behavior with physical activity levels.

Notes.

MVPA, Moderate-to-vigorous physical activity; TPA, total physical activity.

\*P < 0.05.

 $^{**}P < 0.01.$ 

fathers' levels on the sedentary levels of all children together. However, no association was observed between parental and boys' sedentary levels.

Parents' MVPA levels correlated significantly with those of girls and all children combined (both p < 0.05). Fathers' MVPA levels correlated significantly with those of boys, girls and all children combined (all p < 0.05), and fathers' levels affected girls' levels more than boys' levels. However, no association was observed between mothers' MVPA and that of all children combined. Parental TPA levels correlated significantly with boys' (p < 0.05), girls' (p < 0.01) and all children's levels (p < 0.01). Both fathers' and mothers' TPA levels correlated with girls' and all children's levels (all p < 0.05), but boys' TPA levels showed no association with either fathers' or mothers' levels.

# Linear regression to identify correlations between parental and children's sedentary and activity levels

Linear regression models were developed to describe the effects of parental physical activity on children' physical activity on both weekdays and weekends (Table 4). Model 2 indicated that, after adjusting for age, BMI, family structure, household income and parent's daily interaction time with children and parent's working style, parental levels of sedentary behavior significantly correlated with preschool children's levels on weekdays (p < 0.001) and weekends (p = 0.001). The association was stronger on weekdays. On weekdays and weekends, mothers' sedentary behavior levels influenced preschool children's levels more so than fathers' sedentary behavior did. Parental MVPA levels showed significant associations with preschool children's levels on weekdays (p = 0.018) and weekends (p = 0.029), with a stronger association observed on weekdays. Mothers' MVPA levels correlated with preschool children's levels on weekdays, but not weekends. Conversely, fathers' MVPA levels were associated with preschool children's levels on weekends, but not weekdays. Parental TPA levels correlated significantly with preschool children's levels on weekdays (p = 0.003) and weekends (p < 0.001), with a stronger association observed on weekends. Mothers' TPA levels, but not fathers', correlated with preschool children's levels on weekdays. Fathers' and mothers' TPA levels were associated with preschool children's levels on weekends; fathers' levels exerted a stronger effect on children's levels than mothers' levels did.

	Se	dentary behav	vior		MVPA			ТРА		
	β		p	β		p	β		p	
Model 1 <sup>a</sup>										
Weekday										
Father $(n = 86)$	0.279		0.009	0.153		0.159	0.153		0.160	
$R^2$		0.067			0.012			0.012		
Mother $(n = 161)$	0.243		0.002	0.162		0.041	0.207		0.009	
$R^2$		0.053			0.020			0.037		
Total ( $n = 247$ )	0.274		<0.001	0.154		0.016	0.194		0.002	
$R^2$		0.072			0.020			0.034		
Weekend										
Father $(n = 86)$	0.235		0.029	0.329		0.002	0.272		0.011	
$R^2$		0.044			0.098			0.063		
Mother $(n = 161)$	0.214		0.006	0.086		0.287	0.206		0.009	
$R^2$		0.040			0.001			0.036		
Total $(n = 247)$	0.214		0.001	0.144		0.025	0.232		0.001	
$R^2$		0.042			0.017			0.050		
Model 2 <sup>b</sup>										
Weekday										
Father $(n = 86)$	0.281		0.013	0.138		0.222	0.197		0.074	
$R^2$		0.045			-0.002			0.055		
Mother $(n = 161)$	0.243		0.003	0.140		0.030	0.186		0.020	
$R^2$		0.058			0.057			0.088		
Total $(n = 247)$	0.276		<0.001	0.146		0.021	0.191		0.003	
$R^2$		0.072			0.040			0.067		
Weekend	0.040						0.010			
Father $(n = 86)$	0.240	0.014	0.032	0.381	0.055	0.001	0.318	0.050	0.005	
$K^{2}$	0.227	0.014	0.002	0.046	0.055	0.574	0.202	0.058	0.012	
Mother $(n = 161)$	0.227	0.120	0.003	0.046	0.027	0.574	0.203	0.020	0.012	
$K^2$	0.211	0.129	-0.001	0.127	0.037	0.025	0.224	0.039	-0.001	
1  otal  (n = 247)	0.211	0.000	<0.001	0.137	0.010	0.035	0.234	0.041	<0.001	
K <sup>2</sup>		0.082			0.019			0.041		

Table 4 Linear regression analysis to identify associations between parents' and preschool children's accelerometer-based physical activity.

Notes.

MVPA, moderate to vigorous physical activity; TPA, total physical activity.

The *p* values less than 0.05 are bolded.

<sup>a</sup>Model 1: Unadjusted.

<sup>b</sup>Model 2: Adjusted for age, BMI, family structure, household income, child behavior score, parent–child interaction time per day and parent's working style.

### DISCUSSION

The present study showed a significant association between levels of sedentary behavior and physical activity of preschool children in Shanghai with the corresponding levels in their parents. Multivariate linear regression revealed significant differences in physical activity levels between weekdays and weekends, between fathers and mothers, and between boys and girls. This regression was adjusted for age, BMI, family structure, household income, parent–child interaction time per day and parent's working style.

# Parental and preschool children's sedentary behavior levels on weekdays and weekends

Levels of SB, MVPA, and TPA differed significantly between weekdays and weekends for parents and children. Sedentary behavior levels in boys, girls and parents were higher on weekdays than on weekends. This is consistent with the idea that on weekdays, most parents are at work and have little time to participate in planned physical activity. In contrast, preschool children stay in kindergarten between 7 am and 5 pm, with high sedentary behavior levels.

On weekdays and weekends, parents and preschool children spent more time in sedentary behavior than in physical activity. The factors behind this are likely similar to those reported in the study "Physical Activity and Health in Children and Adolescents" released by the Spanish government (*Merino & Briones, 2007*). These factors include: (1) overuse of electronic products such as television, computers, cell phones and tablets, which gradually replace time spent in outdoor activities; (2) car-based modern transportation, which reduces daily time spent walking; and (3) continuously accelerating urbanization. Parental sedentary behavior levels significantly affected preschool children's behavior, on weekdays and weekends (Table 3). Previous work has shown that children whose parents frequently engage in sedentary behavior (watching TV) also spend a substantial amount of time watching TV (*Jago et al., 2010*).

# Parental and preschool children's physical activity levels on weekdays and weekends

We found that parental physical activity had a significant influence on preschool children's physical activity (p = 0.001). These results are consistent with the finding that children of two active parents are 5.8 times more likely to be active than children of two inactive parents (*Oliver, Schofield & Schluter, 2010*). Meanwhile, we also found that the influence of parental physical activity differs between weekdays and weekends. Parents and preschool children showed lower MVPA and TPA levels on weekdays than on weekends. This suggests that on weekends, both parents and children have more opportunities to participate in physical activity and spend more time in leisure and entertainment activities instead of sedentary behavior. Consistent with this idea, most parents spent more than 5 h per day with their children on weekends, compared to 2–4 h per day on weekdays. In addition, parents' and children's MVPA correlated with each other, as did their TPA levels. It is likely that parents spend time with their preschool children in order to protect them (especially when activities take place outdoors), and they likely spend more time with them in the evenings. Through these interactions, parents can directly influence their children's physical activity (*Cools et al., 2011*).

# Analysis of discrepant influence of physical activity levels of parents on boys and girls

We examined to what extent the observed parental effects on children were dependent on gender. Our data indicated that parents' sedentary behavior and TPA were associated with the corresponding behaviors in their sons and daughters. The data also showed an association between parents' and daughters' MVPA levels. On weekends, parents' MVPA as well as their sedentary behavior correlated with girls' levels, and parents' TPA levels correlated with those of boys. Previous work has reported higher physical activity levels in boys than in girls, especially in families where parents strongly support children's participation in physical activity (*Sterdt et al., 2014*). Data from 986 preschool children and 539 parents based on accelerometers, questionnaires and interviews indicated an association between parents' and daughters' sedentary time, but not between parents' and sons' sedentary time (*Jago et al., 2010*). Similarly, we found in the present study that physical activity levels were higher in boys than in girls, and parents' physical activity had a stronger influence on girls than boys. It may be that boys exhibit (or are encouraged to exhibit) greater autonomy, whereas girls tend to depend more strongly on the parents.

# Variation analysis of the influences of fathers and mothers on the physical activity level of preschool children

Our study also examined the relative influence of fathers' or mothers' physical activity on their children's activity. Most of the previous studies have focused on the mother-child link. For example, one study involving 554 preschool children aged 4 years old and their mothers showed associations between the two groups in accelerometer-measured sedentary behavior, LPA and MVPA (Hesketh et al., 2014). A cross-sectional study of 150 fathers of preschool children aged 3-5 years in which physical activity was assessed using the Pre-Physical Activity Questionnaire showed significant positive relationships between the two groups' physical activity on weekdays and weekends (Vollmer et al., 2015). Our study indicated that on weekdays, sedentary behavior of fathers was associated with that of their children, but the same was not observed for MVPA or TPA levels. In contrast, mothers' sedentary behavior, MVPA and TPA levels were associated with those of their children. On weekends, not only sedentary behavior but also MVPA and TPA levels of fathers were associated with those of their children, while sedentary behavior and TPA levels of mothers were associated with those of their children. These differences in maternal-paternal influence on children's physical activity likely reflect gender-based parenting roles within the traditional Chinese household. Our results suggest that on weekdays, the mother's physical activity influences that of the children to a greater extent than the father's does, while the converse is true on weekends. On weekdays, the father is more likely to focus on work and generating income, while the mother is more likely to look after the children and interact with them. Indeed, men in Chinese families typically spend less time in household activities than women (Ng et al., 2014). On weekends, in contrast, the father typically determines preschool children's physical activity. Future work may therefore need to focus on each parent separately and take into account whether physical activity occurs on a weekday or weekend; such work is needed to examine what characteristics of the father and mother influence their own levels of physical activity and their influence on their children's activity. For example, a mother's level of education and job type have been shown to affect preschool children's physical activity levels (Ostbye et al., 2013): women with more education and office work tend to elicit greater physical activity in their preschool children.

In summary, these findings suggest that preschool children's home environment must be taken into account when developing physical activity guidelines for Chinese preschool children. These guidelines should inform and influence parent–child interactions. However, this research still belongs to a cross-sectional study, the results of the present study should be interpreted with caution because of several limitations. Since the accelerometer cannot measure all types of physical activity in preschool children, it is possible that TPA was underestimated. It is also possible that the physical activity in our study was affected by factors that we did not control, such as the weather and parents' and children's emotional states. We did not assess parental lifestyle, hobbies, interests or exercise skills, all of which can affect preschool children's physical and mental development, emotional state (*Lenze, Pautsch & Luby, 2011*), behavior acquisition (*Eisenstadt et al., 1993*), personality development and attitudes toward eating (*Brown & Ogden, 2004*)—all of which, in turn, can affect children's physical activity. We also did not take into account differences in the duration of daytime *vs.* nighttime interaction between parents and children on weekdays. Such work has been reported (*Fuemmeler, Anderson & Masse, 2011; Johansson et al., 2016*), but comparing that work to ours is difficult and potentially misleading because of substantial differences in the subjects and in mediating factors present.

Further studies are needed to systematically analyze associations between parents' and preschool children's physical activity over a given time period. Lastly, we did not take into account the possible influence of household composition such as the presence of grandparents and hired nannies. These factors are likely to influence preschool children's physical activity, particularly in the multigenerational, single-child households that still predominate in urban centers like Shanghai.

### **CONCLUSION**

The results of this study demonstrate that parental levels of physical activity and sedentary behavior affect the corresponding levels in their preschool children. These associations are significant and can be affected by many factors, include the parent's gender, the child's gender and whether it is a weekday or weekend. For example, maternal influence appears to be stronger during the weekdays, and paternal influence stronger on the weekends. Parents' activity levels influence girls' levels more strongly than they influence boys' levels.

### **ADDITIONAL INFORMATION AND DECLARATIONS**

### Funding

This work was supported by the grants from Shanghai Municipal Education Commission for promoting public health in students (No. HJTY-2014-A10) and the Ministry of Education of Humanities and Social Science Project (No. 17YJC890036) and the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 81703252). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

### **Grant Disclosures**

The following grant information was disclosed by the authors: Shanghai Municipal Education Commission: HJTY-2014-A10.

Ministry of Education of Humanities and Social Science Project: 17YJC890036. National Natural Science Foundation of China: 81703252.

### **Competing Interests**

The authors declare there are no competing interests.

### **Author Contributions**

- Chang Xu conceived and designed the experiments, prepared figures and/or tables, authored or reviewed drafts of the paper.
- Minghui Quan analyzed the data, performed the experiments, prepared figures and/or tables.
- Hanbin Zhang performed the experiments.
- Chenglin Zhou contributed reagents/materials/analysis tools, authored or reviewed drafts of the paper.
- PeiJie Chen conceived and designed the experiments, contributed reagents/materials/analysis tools, authored or reviewed drafts of the paper.

#### **Human Ethics**

The following information was supplied relating to ethical approvals (i.e., approving body and any reference numbers):

This study was approved by the Ethical Committee of Shanghai University of Sport (No. 2014028).

#### **Data Availability**

The following information was supplied regarding data availability:

The raw data has been provided as a Supplemental File.

#### Supplemental Information

Supplemental information for this article can be found online at http://dx.doi.org/10.7717/ peerj.4405#supplemental-information.

### REFERENCES

- Brown R, Ogden J. 2004. Children's eating attitudes and behaviour: a study of the modelling and control theories of parental influence. *Health Education Research* 19(3):261–271 DOI 10.1093/her/cyg040.
- Choi L, Liu Z, Matthews CE, Buchowski MS. 2011. Validation of accelerometer wear and nonwear time classification algorithm. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise* 43(2):357–364 DOI 10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181ed61a3.
- Cole TJ, Bellizzi MC, Flegal KM, Dietz WH. 2000. Establishing a standard definition for child overweight and obesity worldwide: international survey. *BMJ* 320(7244):1240–1243 DOI 10.1136/bmj.320.7244.1240.
- **Cools W, De Martelaer K, Samaey C, Andries C. 2011.** Fundamental movement skill performance of preschool children in relation to family context. *Journal of Sports Sciences* **29**(7):649–660 DOI 10.1080/02640414.2010.551540.

- Dennison BA, Erb TA, Jenkins PL. 2002. Television viewing and television in bedroom associated with overweight risk among low-income preschool children. *Pediatrics* 109(6):1028–1035 DOI 10.1542/peds.109.6.1028.
- Dowda M, Pfeiffer KA, Brown WH, Mitchell JA, Byun W, Pate RR. 2011. Parental and environmental correlates of physical activity of children attending preschool. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine* 165(10):939–944 DOI 10.1001/archpediatrics.2011.84.
- Eisenstadt TH, Eyberg S, McNeil CB, Newcomb K, Funderburk B. 1993. Parent– child interaction therapy with behavior problem children: relative effectiveness of two stages and overall treatment outcome. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology* 22(1):42–51 DOI 10.1207/s15374424jccp2201\_4.
- **Epstein LH, Paluch RA, Gordy CC, Dorn J. 2000.** Decreasing sedentary behaviors in treating pediatric obesity. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine* **154(3)**:220–226 DOI 10.1001/archpedi.154.3.220.
- Esteban-Cornejo I, Tejero-Gonzalez CM, Martinez-Gomez D, Del Campo J, Gonzalez-Galo A, Padilla-Moledo C, Sallis JF, Veiga OL, UP & DOWN Study Group. 2014. Independent and combined influence of the components of physical fitness on academic performance in youth. *Jornal de Pediatria* 165(2):306–312 DOI 10.1016/j.jpeds.2014.04.044.
- Fedewa AL, Ahn S. 2011. The effects of physical activity and physical fitness on children's achievement and cognitive outcomes: a meta-analysis. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport* 82(3):521–535 DOI 10.1080/02701367.2011.10599785.
- **Fuemmeler BF, Anderson CB, Masse LC. 2011.** Parent–child relationship of directly measured physical activity. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* **8**:Article 17 DOI 10.1186/1479-5868-8-17.
- Gortmaker SL, Peterson K, Wiecha J, Sobol AM, Dixit S, Fox MK, Laird N. 1999. Reducing obesity via a school-based interdisciplinary intervention among youth: planet Health. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine* 153(4):409–418 DOI 10.1001/archpedi.153.4.409.
- Hesketh KR, Goodfellow L, Ekelund U, McMinn AM, Godfrey KM, Inskip HM, Cooper C, Harvey NC, Van Sluijs EMF. 2014. Activity levels in mothers and their preschool children. *Pediatrics* 133(4):E973–E980 DOI 10.1542/peds.2013-3153.
- Hesketh KD, Hinkley T, Campbell KJ. 2012. Children's physical activity and screen time: qualitative comparison of views of parents of infants and preschool children. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 9(1):Article 152 DOI 10.1186/1479-5868-9-152.
- Hnatiuk JA, Salmon J, Hinkley T, Okely AD, Trost S. 2014. A review of preschool children's physical activity and sedentary time using objective measures. *American Journal of Preventive Medicin* 47(4):487–497 DOI 10.1016/j.amepre.2014.05.042.
- Jago R, Fox KR, Page AS, Brockman R, Thompson JL. 2010. Parent and child physical activity and sedentary time: do active parents foster active children? *BMC Public Health* 10(1):Article 194 DOI 10.1186/1471-2458-10-194.

- Johansson E, Mei H, Xiu L, Svensson V, Xiong Y, Marcus C, Hagstromer M. 2016. Physical activity in young children and their parents-An Early STOPP Sweden-China comparison study. *Scientific Reports* 6:29595 DOI 10.1038/srep29595.
- Kelder SH, Perry CL, Klepp KI, Lytle LL. 1994. Longitudinal tracking of adolescent smoking, physical activity, and food choice behaviors. *American Journal of Public Health* 84(7):1121–1126 DOI 10.2105/AJPH.84.7.1121.
- Kreichauf S, Wildgruber A, Krombholz H, Gibson EL, Vogele C, Nixon CA, Douthwaite W, Moore HJ, Manios Y, Summerbell CD, ToyBox-study Group. 2012. Critical narrative review to identify educational strategies promoting physical activity in preschool. Obesity Reviews 13(Suppl 1):96–105 DOI 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00973.x.
- Leger LA, Mercier D, Gadoury C, Lambert J. 1988. The multistage 20 metre shuttle run test for aerobic fitness. *Journal of Sports Sciences* 6(2):93–101 DOI 10.1080/02640418808729800.
- Lenze SN, Pautsch J, Luby J. 2011. Parent-child interaction therapy emotion development: a novel treatment for depression in preschool children. *Depression and Anxiety* 28(2):153–159 DOI 10.1002/da.20770.
- Ma YN, Chen T, Wang D, Liu MM, He QC, Dong GH. 2011. Prevalence of overweight and obesity among preschool children from six cities of northeast China. *Archives of Medical Research* **42**(7):633–640 DOI 10.1016/j.arcmed.2011.10.011.
- Maher C, Olds T, Mire E, Katzmarzyk PT. 2014. Reconsidering the sedentary behaviour paradigm. *PLOS ONE* 9(1):e86403 DOI 10.1371/journal.pone.0086403.
- Matusik P, Malecka-Tendera E. 2011. Overweight prevention strategies in preschool children. *International Journal of Pediatric Obesity* 6(Suppl 2):2–5 DOI 10.3109/17477166.2011.613651.
- **Merino BM, Briones EG. 2007.** *Physical activity and health in children and adolescents.* Madrid: Ministerio de Educacion y Ciencia.
- Ng SW, Howard AG, Wang HJ, Su C, Zhang B. 2014. The physical activity transition among adults in China: 1991–2011. *Obesity Reviews* 15(Suppl 1):27–36 DOI 10.1111/obr.12127.
- Oliver M, Schofield GM, Schluter PJ. 2010. Parent influences on preschoolers' objectively assessed physical activity. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport* 13(4):403–409 DOI 10.1016/j.jsams.2009.05.008.
- Ostbye T, Malhotra R, Stroo M, Lovelady C, Brouwer R, Zucker N, Fuemmeler B. 2013. The effect of the home environment on physical activity and dietary intake in preschool children. *International Journal of Obesity* 37(10):1314–1321 DOI 10.1038/ijo.2013.76.
- Pate RR, Almeida MJ, McIver KL, Pfeiffer KA, Dowda M. 2006. Validation and calibration of an accelerometer in preschool children. *Obesity* 14(11):2000–2006 DOI 10.1038/oby.2006.234.
- **Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee. 2008.** Physical activity guidelines advisory committee report. Washington, D.C., US Department of Health and Human Services.

- **Quan M, Chen P, He X, Kinesiology SO. 2014.** An epidemiological survey on the prevalence of overweight or obesity in Shanghai preschool children-based on 2010 China national health survey. *Chinese Journal of Sports Medicine* **33(11)**:1047–1053.
- Ridgers ND, Timperio A, Cerin E, Salmon JO. 2014. Compensation of physical activity and sedentary time in primary school children. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise* 46(8):1564–1569 DOI 10.1249/MSS.0000000000275.
- Roemmich JN, Epstein LH, Raja S, Yin L, Robinson J, Winiewicz D. 2006. Association of access to parks and recreational facilities with the physical activity of young children. *Preventive Medicine* **43(6)**:437–441 DOI 10.1016/j.ypmed.2006.07.007.
- Ruiz R, Gesell SB, Buchowski MS, Lambert W, Barkin SL. 2011. The relationship between hispanic parents and their preschool-aged children's physical activity. *Pediatrics* 127(5):888–895 DOI 10.1542/peds.2010-1712.
- Sibley BA, Etnier JL. 2010. The relationship between physical activity and cognition in children: a meta-analysis. *Pediatric Exercise Science* 15(3):243–256 DOI 10.1123/pes.15.3.243.
- Spurrier NJ, Magarey AA, Golley R, Curnow F, Sawyer MG. 2008. Relationships between the home environment and physical activity and dietary patterns of preschool children: a cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition & Physical Activity* 5(1):Article 31 DOI 10.1186/1479-5868-5-31.
- Sterdt E, Pape N, Kramer S, Liersch S, Urban M, Werning R, Walter U. 2014. Do children's health resources differ according to preschool physical activity programmes and parental behaviour? a mixed methods study. *International Journal of Environmental Research & Public Health* 11(3):2407–2426 DOI 10.3390/ijerph110302407.
- Stokols D. 1992. Establishing and maintaining healthy environments. Toward a social ecology of health promotion. *American Psychologist* 47(1):6–22 DOI 10.1037/0003-066X.47.1.6.
- Strong WB, Malina RM, Blimkie CJ, Daniels SR, Dishman RK, Gutin B, Hergenroeder AC, Must A, Nixon PA, Pivarnik JM, Rowland T, Trost S, Trudeau F. 2005. Evidence based physical activity for school-age youth. *Jornal de Pediatria* 146(6):732–737 DOI 10.1016/j.jpeds.2005.01.055.
- Taylor RW, Murdoch L, Carter P, Gerrard DF, Williams SM, Taylor BJ. 2009. Longitudinal study of physical activity and inactivity in preschoolers: the FLAME study. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise* **41**(1):96–102 DOI 10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181849d81.
- Taylor RW, Williams SM, Farmer VL, Taylor BJ. 2013. Changes in physical activity over time in young children: a longitudinal study using accelerometers. *PLOS ONE* 8(11):e81567 DOI 10.1371/journal.pone.0081567.
- Troiano RP, Berrigan D, Dodd KW, Masse LC, Tilert T, McDowell M. 2008. Physical activity in the United States measured by accelerometer. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise* 40(1):181–188 DOI 10.1249/mss.0b013e31815a51b3.
- **Trost SG, Sallis JF, Pate RR, Freedson PS, Taylor WC, Dowda M. 2003.** Evaluating a model of parental influence on youth physical activity. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* **25(4)**:277–282 DOI 10.1016/S0749-3797(03)00217-4.

- **Vollmer RL, Adamsons K, Gorin A, Foster JS, Mobley AR. 2015.** Investigating the relationship of body mass index, diet quality, and physical activity level between fathers and their preschool-aged children. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics* **115(6)**:919–926 DOI 10.1016/j.jand.2014.12.003.
- Wang C, Chen PJ, Zhuang J. 2013. A national survey of physical activity and sedentary behavior of chinese city children and youth using accelerometers. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport* 84:S12–S28 DOI 10.1080/02701367.2013.850993.
- Xiao Y, Qiao Y, Pan L, Liu J, Zhang T, Li N, Liu E, Wang Y, Liu H, Liu G, Huang G, Hu G. 2015. Trends in the prevalence of overweight and obesity among Chinese preschool children from 2006 to 2014. *PLOS ONE* 10(8):e0134466 DOI 10.1371/journal.pone.0134466.
- Yam PS, Penpraze V, Young D, Todd MS, Cloney AD, Houston-Callaghan KA, Reilly JJ. 2011. Validity, practical utility and reliability of Actigraph accelerometry for the measurement of habitual physical activity in dogs. *Journal of Small Animal Practice* 52(2):86–92 DOI 10.1111/j.1748-5827.2010.01025.x.
- Zhou Z, Ren H, Yin Z, Wang L, Wang K. 2014. A policy-driven multifaceted approach for early childhood physical fitness promotion: impacts on body composition and physical fitness in young Chinese children. *BMC Pediatrics* 14(1):118 DOI 10.1186/1471-2431-14-118.

## Physical therapy is a cost-effective treatment option to help patients with stress urinary incontinence avoid invasive procedures and lingering side effects.

Support policies that expand access to care and coverage for physical therapist treatment of stress urinary incontinence.

Choosing physical therapy over injections to treat urinary incontinence results in an average net benefit of

## \$10,129

including all the hidden costs of a patient's time, pain, and missed life events; and the dollars paid for the services.

# Physical therapy also helps patients:

**Avoid** lingering side effects, costs, and challenges of medications.

**Improve** coordination and strength of the pelvic floor muscles that control leakage — contributing to a lower risk of requiring additional health care services down the road.



Learn more about the economic value of physical therapy at ValueofPT.com